Immunobiology of Tumour-adjacent Breast Tissue

By

Alen Paiva

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies of University of Manitoba in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

Department of Immunology University of Manitoba Winnipeg Copyright © 2020 by Alen Paiva This thesis is dedicated to all breast cancer patients who contribute to breast cancer research...

Contents

Acknowledge	ement v
List of Figur	es vii
List of Table	s
Abbreviation	ıs x
Abstract	xiv
Chapter 1 - I	ntroduction1
1 Breast c	ancer 1
1.1 Bre	ast cancer subtypes1
1.1.1	Luminal A and luminal B breast cancer tumours
1.1.2	HER2 overexpressing breast cancer tumours
1.1.3	Triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC)
1.1.4	Normal-like breast cancers
1.1.5	Claudin-low breast cancer
1.2 Etie	blogy of Breast Cancer
1.3 Cu	rrent treatments and clinical challenges in breast cancer care6
1.3.1	Surgery and radiation
1.3.2	Endocrine therapy
1.3.3	Chemotherapy
1.3.4	Immunotherapy
1.3.5	Tumour recurrence and therapy resistance
2 Immuno	biology of Breast Cancer
2.1 Tu	nour microenvironment11
2.1.1	Cellular components of TME13
2.1.2	Non-cellular components of TME16
2.1.3	Immunosurveillance theory17
2.1.4	Role of innate immune cells in TME18
2.1.5	Role of adaptive immune cells in TME21
2.1.6	Immunosurveillance occurs in breast cancer patients23
2.1.6.2	Dual role of the immune system in tumour biology
2.2 Sig	nificance of studying the tumour microenvironment24

2.3 Recent advances in immunotherapy of breast cancer tumours	25
3 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue	
3.1 Introduction	
3.1.1 Breast epithelial cells	
3.1.2 Field of cancerization theory	
3.1.3 Genomics and transcriptomics changes in tumour-adjacent tissue	
3.2 Extracellular matrix	
3.3 Immunobiology of tumour-adjacent tissue	
3.4 Significance of studying immunobiology of tumour-adjacent tissue	
Chapter 2 - Thesis rationale, Hypothesis and Specific Aims	
Chapter 3 - Materials and Methods	
3.1 Normal breast tissue collection	
3.2 Tumour and Tumour-adjacent breast tissue collection	
3.3 Tissue sample processing and dissociation	
3.4 Immunomagnetic cell separation	
3.5 Immunophenotyping assay	
3.6 Matrigel Cultures	
3.7 Flow cytometry	
3.8 Ex vivo expansion of primary breast cancer tumour cells	
3.9 Statistical Analysis	
Chapter 4 - Results	43
4.1 Characterization of immune cells present in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue	43
4.1.1. Optimization of immune cell detection in dissociated breast tissue	
4.1.1.1 Viable immune cells can be obtained from dissociated breast tissue samples	43
4.1.1.2 CD4 marker are sensitive to enzymatic digestion of tissue samples	47
4.1.2 Characterization of immune cell subsets in breast tissue	47
4.1.1.3 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains a significantly lower number of T re- cells.	gulatory 48
4.1.1.4 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains significantly higher PD-L1 ⁺ Monocy Macrophages	es and:56
4.2 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains tumour-reactive immune cells	59
4.2.1 Optimizing Matrigel Co-culture conditions	
4.2.1.1 Matrigel cultures support breast cancer cell growth and immune cell surviva	I 59
4.2.1.2 Maintaining immune cells in Matrigel cultures	60

4.2.1.2.1 Immunomagnetic cell separation provides a low number of immune cells fron the dissociated tissue samples	n 60
4.2.2 Optimization of culture conditions for primary breast cancer and immune cells co- cultures	66
4.2.2.1 Eight-hour co-cultures provide optimum time to measure breast cancer cell numb reduction in co-cultures.	er 69
4.2.2.2 Detection and quantification of different cell types in 3D Matrigel co-cultures	72
4.2.3 Ex vivo expanded primary breast cancer tumour cells express HLA protein	76
4.2.4 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains primed tumour-reactive leukocytes	76
Chapter 5 - Discussion	83
Chapter 6 - Significance and future directions	91
Chapter 7 – References	94

Acknowledgement

I am grateful to my supervisor **Afshin Raouf**, for nurturing my research skills and guiding me throughout the research. I am thankful for his valuable support and encouragement throughout my academic life here at the University of Manitoba. He has been training me to develop my problem-solving skills. He has always encouraged me to bring new ideas and insights for developing my project.

I am deeply indebted to my committee members **Dr. Aaron Marshall** and **Dr. Yoav Keynan** for their valuable suggestions, help, and encouragement throughout my studies. The success in research was possible because of their critical thinking involved in developing the project.

I am extremely grateful to the current and past lab members Dr. Camila Lopez, Mr. Stefan Balko,

Dr. Vasudeva Bhat, Dr. Sumanta Chatterjee and **Dr Pratima Basak** who helped me in my academic life and for teaching me different techniques for experiments. I especially thank Dr. Sumanta Chatterjee for his great support, encouragement, and generosity he has shown towards me throughout my time in the laboratory and for introducing me to experimental techniques and research ideas. I express my immense gratitude to Dr. Vasudeva Bhat and Dr. Pratima Basak for their valuable suggestions, crisp advice, and great support and for providing me with the knowledge about the subject. I thank Dr. Camila Lopez and Mr Stefan Balko for providing me with support and encouragement during thesis writing.

I express my heartfelt thanks to the **patients**, **Dr. Edward Buchel**, clinical nurse **Heather Chapko** and **Dr. Janice Safneck** from the Department of Pathology in Health Sciences Centre, for allowing me to obtain tumour samples and tumour-adjacent samples from breast cancer patients undergoing a mastectomy. I sincerely thank **Ms Andrea Fristensky** in tumour bank for collecting the normal breast reduction samples needed for my research work.

I thank **Dr. Christine Zhang** in the flow cytometry core who has provided me with the technical support for the flow cytometry. I am grateful to technicians and students in **Dr. Kung's laboratory, Dr. Murooka's lab** and **Dr. Marshall's lab** for providing me with technical support throughout my research journey. I am grateful to my department administrative assistants **Susan Ness** and **Karen Morrow** who has been very supportive and helpful.

Funding is what fuels the research. I thank the **Canadian Breast Cancer Foundation** and the **University of Manitoba** for providing funds and supporting my research project.

I express my heartfelt thanks to my **family** in India, **friends** and **faculties** of the Department of Immunology, Regenerative Medicine, Research Institute of Oncology and Haematology and Manitoba Breast Cancer Group for their constant encouragement and moral support.

List of Figures

Figure 1:	Cellular composition of tumour-microenvironment.	12
Figure 2:	Dichotomous role of immune cells in tumour immunology.	26
Figure 3:	Representative primary FACS plots showing the gating for different cell populations in normal breast tissue.	44
Figure 4:	Optimization of immune cell detection in dissociated breast tissue.	45
Figure 5:	Representative Immunophenotyping FACS plots for Panel 1.	49
Figure 6:	Representative Immunophenotyping FACS plots for Panel 2.	50
Figure 7:	Representative Immunophenotyping FACS plots for Panel 3.	51
Figure 8:	Representative Immunophenotyping FACS plots for Panel 4.	52
Figure 9:	Characterization of immune cell subsets in breast tissue.	53
Figure 10:	Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains significantly higher PD-L1 ⁺ Monocyte/Macrophages.	57
Figure 11:	Optimization of Breast cancer cell line in matrigel.	61
Figure 12:	Representative FACS plot showing the composition of immune cells and endothelial cells in the magnetically sorted out population of cells.	63
Figure 13:	Optimization of immune cells in Matrigel.	64
Figure 14:	Optimization of cell density in matrigel co-cultures	67
Figure 15:	Optimization of co-cultures time.	70

Figure 16:	Gating strategy for quantifying the cells in a co-culture experiment	74
Figure 17:	Comparison of EpCAM independent and EpCAM dependent analysis	77
Figure 18:	HLA expression in expanded tumour cells	78
Figure 19:	Tumour-adjacent tissue contains immune cells that are primed to eliminate breast cancer cells.	80
Figure 20:	Immunophenotyping immune cells in tissues	85

List of Tables

Table 1: Antibody used for immunophenotyping

41

Abbreviations

2D	-	2 Dimensional
3D	-	3 Dimensional
ADCC	-	Antibody-dependent cell cytotoxicity
BCC	-	Breast cancer cells
BMI	-	Body mass index
CAR T	-	Chimeric antigen receptor T cell
CSF1	-	Colony stimulating factor 1
CTL	-	Cytotoxic T cells
CTLA-4	-	Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte protein 4
DC	-	Dendritic cell
DCIS	-	Ductal carcinoma in situ
DMEM	-	Dulbecco's modified eagle media
DMSO	-	Dimethyl sulfoxide
ECM	-	Extracellular matrix
EGFR	-	Epidermal growth factor receptor
EpCAM	-	Epithelial cell adhesion molecule
ER	-	Estrogen receptor
FACS	-	Fluorescence-activated cell sorting
FAP	-	Fibroblast activation protein
FBS	-	Fetal bovine serum
FGF	-	Fibroblast growth factor

FISH	-	Fluorescent in situ hybridisation
FITC	-	Fluorescein isothiocyanate
G-CSF	-	Granulocyte-Colony stimulating factor
HBC	-	Human breast cells
HBSS	-	Hank's balanced salt solution
HER2	-	Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2
HGF	-	Hepatocyte growth factor
HLA	-	Human leukocyte antigen
IBC	-	Invasive breast cancer
IFN-γ	-	Interferon-gamma
IGF-1	-	Insulin-like growth factor
IHC	-	Immunohistochemistry
iNOS	-	Inducible nitric oxide synthase
LOX	-	Lysyl oxidase
MDSC	-	Myeloid-derived suppressor cells
МНС	-	Major histocompatibility
MMP	-	Matrix mellatoproteases
N-CD45	-	Leukocytes from normal breast
NK	-	Natural killer cell
NKT	-	Natural killer T cell
PBMC	-	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PBS	-	Phosphate buffer saline
PD-1	-	Programmed cell death protein 1

PDGF	-	Platelet-derived growth factor
PD-L1	-	Programmed death-ligand 1
PE	-	Phycoerythrin
PI	-	Propidium iodide
PMN	-	Polymorphonuclear neutrophils
PR	-	Progesterone receptor
TAF	-	Tumour-associated fibroblast
TAM	-	Tumour-associated macrophages
TAT	-	Tumour-adjacent tissue
TAT-CD45	-	Leukocytes from Tumour-adjacent tissue
TAT-HBC	-	Human breast cells from Tumour-adjacent tissue
TEC	-	Tumour endothelial cells
Tfh	-	T follicular helper cells
TGF-β	-	Transforming growth factor-beta
TIL	-	Tumour infiltrating leukocytes
TME	-	Tumour microenvironment
TNBC	-	Triple-negative breast cancer
TNF-α	-	Tumour necrosis factor-alpha
VEGF	_	Vascular endothelial growth factor

Abstract

Tumour-reactive immune cells are crucial for tumour rejection and for development of immunotherapies against breast cancer tumours. Paradoxically tumour infiltrating leukocytes (TILs) in the tumour microenvironment have been shown to augment tumour cell proliferation, contrasting to their normal physiological role which is to detect and eliminate malignant cells. In silico studies have revealed the presence of inflammatory response in tumour-adjacent tissue. However, the ability of immune cells from tumour-adjacent tissue to detect and eliminate breast cancer cells has not been studied nor functionally validated before. The research in this thesis investigated the immune cell composition of the normal breast tissue, tumour and matched tumouradjacent breast tissue with immune cell phenotyping array panel. The immune cell phenotyping revealed the presence of a higher number of T regulatory cells in tumour tissue and a significantly lower number of T regulatory cells in tumour-adjacent tissue. To examine the anti-tumour activities of the immune cells present in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue a new 3 dimensional Matrigel co-culture system was developed and optimized. Using this 3D co-culture system I observed that the immune cells from tumour-adjacent tissue significantly reduced the breast cancer cell number in the co-culture experiments demonstrating their ability to detect and eliminate matched breast cancer cells without immune cell activation. However, the same immune cells showed no reactivity towards the healthy breast cells obtained from the tumour-adjacent tissue. The research done in this thesis provides valuable information that can be used as the basis for the development of immunotherapies against breast cancer tumours to prevent tumour metastasis and enhance disease-free survival.

Chapter 1 - Introduction

1 Breast cancer

According to the Canadian Cancer Society, on average 221 Canadians die every day due to cancerrelated complications. The 2019 statistics from Canadian Cancer Society estimates breast cancer as one of the leading cause of cancer deaths in women, it has a 25% of incidence rate of all cancer cases and 13% mortality in all cancer-related deaths in women. However, the five-year survival rate in women diagnosed with breast cancer is 88% in Canada (1). The major clinical challenge associated with breast cancer is the development of a metastatic phenotype where cancer cells spread to different parts of the body such as the lungs, liver, brain and bone leading to organ failure. A great deal of breast cancer research efforts is now focused on developing effective therapies to prevent the development of metastatic breast cancer tumours.

1.1 Breast cancer subtypes

Breast cancer is a heterogeneous disease with diverse pathological and molecular features that affect its treatment options and clinical outcomes (2). Based on the expression of signalling receptors that regulate cancer cell proliferation and survival, breast cancer tumours are categorized into 3 groups. The most prevalent breast tumours contain cells with luminal phenotype (i.e. cytokeratin 18 positive) that express high levels of the hormone receptors for estrogen and progesterone. The second most frequently diagnosed breast cancer tumours express high levels of the human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2 or ERBB2). Lastly, the least frequent breast cancer subtype consists of cells that lack expression of estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR) and HER2 but show high expression of epidermal growth factor and vascular endothelial growth factor receptors. (3,4,5,6). However, with the advances in transcriptome analysis technologies, the molecular characterization of these 3 breast cancer subtypes indicated

that each subtype can be further subcategorized into the Luminal A, Luminal B, HER2 overexpressing, Triple-negative breast cancer, Normal breast-like and Claudin-low breast cancers (7,8,9). The additional subcategories have proven to be useful as prognostic indicators and therapy options.

1.1.1 Luminal A and luminal B breast cancer tumours

Luminal tumours are the most common type of breast cancer where the luminal A tumours are the dominant tumour type compared to luminal B (10). The luminal A tumours consist of breast cancer cells that are positive for the expression of ER, PR and are negative for the expression of HER2 and Ki-67 (a proliferation marker) and have an incident rate of 59% (9). The Luminal B tumours consist of cancer cells that also express ER and PR receptors but also show high expression of Ki-67 and can be positive or negative for expression of HER2. Luminal B tumours are less frequent than Luminal A tumours and have an incidence rate of 7.7% (9). Although, both Luminal A and B share a similar molecular profile that is consistent with luminal cell phenotype such as expression of cytokeratin 8 and 18 and genes associated with ER activation, Luminal A tumours are less aggressive and have a very good patient prognosis (8,11). Luminal B tumours are more aggressive with high recurrence rate which is thought to be due to their high proliferation index (high expression of Ki-67) (12,13).

1.1.2 HER2 overexpressing breast cancer tumours

Unlike the luminal B tumours, this breast cancer subtype is characterized by the lack of ER and PR expression but shows overexpression of HER2 protein (ER⁻ PR⁻ HER2⁺), which is detected in the Pathology laboratories using immunohistochemistry (IHC) or Fluorescent in-situ hybridization (FISH) which detect HER2 gene amplification events (14). HER2 subtype breast cancers have a worse clinical prognosis than the Luminal B tumours (11) and used to be treated with aggressive

chemotherapeutic agents such as anthracycline and taxane-based neoadjuvant drugs (15). More recently, however, monoclonal antibodies such as Trastuzumab or other similar derivatives have been developed that bind to and block HER2 signalling in breast cancer cells are now used clinically due to their remarkable therapeutic efficacy and improved overall patient survival (16).

1.1.3 Triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC)

The Triple-negative breast cancer subtype lack expression of ER, PR or HER2 and show molecular profile similar to the basal, myoepithelial cells. Basal markers such as cytokeratin 5, 6, 14, and 17, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) and proliferation-related genes are the prominent gene signature associated with the TNBC breast tumour subtype (8,11). Women with an inactivating mutation in the BRCA1 gene have a high incidence of developing TNBC tumours which have the worse prognosis compared to other breast cancer subtypes, they are aggressive and highly metastatic resulting in poor patient survival (17). In the absence of effective targeted therapies, chemotherapy is the only treatment option for patients with TNBC tumours (15). Much research efforts are now focused on exploring different biomarkers as potential targets towards the development of effective therapies against the TNBC tumours (18).

1.1.4 Normal-like breast cancers

The incidence rate of normal-like breast cancers is 5-10%. The prognosis of the normal-like breast cancers is considered to be intermediate between luminal and TNBC (19). One of the characteristics of normal-like breast cancer is that they don't respond to neoadjuvant therapy such as treatment with epirubicin and cyclophosphamide. Normal-like breast cancers lack the expression of ER, PR and HER2, but are not classified under triple-negative breast cancer because they lack cytokeratin 5 and EGFR protein expression. This subtype of breast tumours is poorly characterized and not well studied (20,21).

1.1.5 Claudin-low breast cancer

Herschkowitz et al., found a new subtype of breast cancer in 2007 called the claudin-low breast cancers (22). Claudin-low tumours lack expression of ER, PR, and HER2 that also show low expression of claudin protein and E-cadherin. Compared to TNBC and other subtypes claudin-low tumours show high expression of vimentin and N-cadherin (23). The incidence rate of claudin-low breast cancers is 12% and it has a poor prognosis similar to that of the TNBC, HER2 over-expressing and luminal B. Currently, no targeted therapies are available for this breast cancer subtype (21).

1.2 Etiology of Breast Cancer

Etiologic risk factors associated with breast cancer include late pregnancy, post-menopausal obesity, dysregulation in reproductive hormone secretion, exposure to chemical agents and viral infections (mouse mammary tumour virus, bovine leukemia virus, human papillomavirus, and Epstein Barr virus) (24), mutation in critical genes, lifestyle and environmental factors and family history of breast cancer (25–28).

On average, women who have their first pregnancy at or later than 35 years of age have an elevated breast cancer risk (29). This risk factor depends on elevated hormones and reproductive factors levels and complex changes to breast cells and tissue environment in association with milk production (30). Postmenopausal use of hormone supplements recommended by doctors to prevent bone loss (as a part of hormone replacement therapy or menopausal hormone therapy) is a risk factor for the ER⁺ luminal A type breast cancer tumours, however, because of effective public awareness campaigns, the incidence rates of breast cancer due to hormone replacement therapy has been greatly reduced (31). Postmenopausal obesity also influences breast cancer incidence in women. Breast cancer incidence has a positive correlation with body mass index, specifically for

the ER⁺ breast cancer tumours (27). Obesity defined by body mass index (BMI > 30 kg/m^2 , at the age 18) has reached an epidemic proportion in North America and it is directly related to lifestyle choices, environment and consumption of high-fat diet leading to accumulation of saturated fat in adipose tissues. The adipocytes contain enzymes that convert androgen to estrogen that leads to abnormal estrogen levels in the body (32). Abnormal weight gain and hormonal exposure by menopausal hormone therapy later in adult life result increase the risk of developing luminal A and luminal B breast cancer subtypes but not the ER-negative subtypes (26).

Breast cancer risk factors such as chemical agents and environmental pollutants can cause DNA damage that if not repaired properly could interfere with normal breast cell functions and in some cases promote tumour development. Over 200 carcinogens to date have been identified that cause breast tumour development in mice (33). These chemicals include different dyes, epoxides and their intermediates, aromatic compounds, different components of gasoline, and halogenated compounds (34). Tobacco products contain many of such products and it is therefore not surprising that in women who use tobacco products have a 10% greater risk of developing breast cancer compared to women who have never used tobacco products (35).

Recent advances in sequencing technologies have revealed new insights into hereditary diseases leading to breast cancer along with somatic mutations that could lead to the development of metastatic tumours (36). Accumulation of somatic mutations in critical genes such as (TP53 and PIK3CA) result in alteration and dysregulation of signalling pathways that are critical to cellular growth and metabolism which gradually lead to breast carcinogenesis and tumour progression (37).

Recent advances in genome and transcriptome sequencing technologies and proteomic analysis have enabled researchers to discover alterations in gene expression and signalling pathways (38) that have direct relevance to breast carcinogenesis and tumour progression. BRCA1 and BRCA2 are genes involved in DNA repair mechanisms and mutations in these genes account for 50% and 30% of familial breast cancers respectively (36). Accumulation of selective sporadic mutations are required for the development of breast cancers, however recent studies have shown that the progression of tumour cells results in tumour heterogeneity, thus changing the breast cancer genome landscape in the same patient (39,40). These differences in the mutational load may explain the difference in breast cancer subtype and treatment response in different patients. For example, Luminal subtype and HER-2 overexpressing breast cancer subtypes have more missense mutations whereas TNBCs contains more nonsense, frameshift and complex mutations (41). The genes frequently mutated in the luminal A and luminal B subtypes are PIK3CA, GATA3, TP53, MAP3K1, CDH1, MLL3, MAP2K4, AKT1, FOXA1, CDH1, and RUNX1 (42). Interestingly, PIK3CA gene is frequently mutated in the luminal A subtype while mutated TP53 was found to be frequently mutated luminal B and possibly contributing to the poor clinical outcome associated with the luminal B breast cancers (2,43). Mutants in the TP53 gene, however, is most frequency observed in TNBCs that also show the most heterogeneity in the cell present in the tumours (2,44). Mutations in PIK3CA, MLL3 and GATA3 are also found in TNBCs but in low frequencies compared to luminal subtype and HER-2 overexpressing subtype (42).

1.3 Current treatments and clinical challenges in breast cancer care

Research in the past decade has helped improve early diagnosis, screening modalities, the discovery of new drugs and treatment methods have increased 5-year survival rates for breast cancer patients. Much research effort is now focused on targeted therapy and personalized medicine as an effective treatment mechanism to address the heterogeneity of the breast cancer tumours which is thought to be responsible for tumour recurrence and therapy resistance (45).

Surgery, radiation therapy, endocrine therapy and immunotherapy are the different types of treatments options currently available to breast cancer patients. The course of therapy is based on factors including tumour size, patients' age and health, the aggressiveness of tumour and risk for metastasis (46).

1.3.1 Surgery and radiation

Surgery is an effective method for the removal of localized tumours. Removal of tumour mass at early stages improves therapy response and decreased the risk of tumour metastasis (47). Usually, surgery is performed after primary tumour volume has been decreased based on neoadjuvant chemotherapy (this may not be the case always). Invasive surgery on organs where metastized tumour exists is always a clinical challenge for surgeons. Radiation therapy is performed by radiating (most often X-ray) the tissue around the primary tumour after surgical removal of the tumour mass in order to eliminate the persisting residual tumour cells. Clinical studies have shown robust data indicating the surgical removal of the breast cancer tumour followed by radiation therapy significantly reduces the risk of local tumour recurrence (46,48). The breast-conserving surgery (known as lumpectomy) is the removal of the tumour mass along with tumour-adjacent normal-like breast tissue. Lumpectomy procedures are usually recommended for patients with early-stage tumours. Mastectomy surgery, on the other hand, is the process of partial mastectomy or complete removal of breast tissue (radical mastectomy) and is usually recommended to patients with larger and higher-grade tumours with a high risk of recurrence. As expected, the risk of tumour recurrence falls below 10% for patients with radical mastectomies. The five-year survival for patients undergoing lumpectomy with radiation is similar to patients undergoing mastectomy and the reason for this not clear (49-51).

1.3.2 Endocrine therapy

The luminal subtype of breast cancers which consist of 70% of breast tumours are estrogenreceptor-positive and they are driven by the hormone estrogen (52). Targeting the estrogen receptor is one of the most effective treatment options against this kind of tumours and it has improved patient survivorship drastically (53). Endocrine hormonal therapy refers to anti-estrogen therapies aimed at diminishing estrogen signalling in cancer cells that rely on this signalling pathway for survival and proliferation (46).

The estrogen receptor antagonist Tamoxifen is used for treating premenopausal women and is administered for five to ten years (45). The use of Tamoxifen has several side effects including heart complications and endometrial hyperplasia, and decreased bone density (54). Tamoxifen competes with estrogen for binding to ER and there decreases the expression of ER target genes some of which, are responsible for proliferation and cell survival (55). The primary source for estrogen production is not ovary in post-menopausal women, it is produced by non-glandular tissue through aromatase enzyme (56). Aromatase can be produced by liver, fat, muscle tissue as well as breast cancer cells (57). Therefore aromatase inhibitors (steroidal and non-steroidal) are used to block aromatase from producing estrogen in postmenopausal women (58).

1.3.3 Chemotherapy

Chemotherapy is treating breast cancer patients with high doses of chemical drugs that can eliminate highly proliferative normal and malignant cells. Because chemotherapeutic agents target healthy and malignant cells, they often time lead to severe side effects and therefore their use in the clinic is limited. Chemotherapy is usually offered to breast cancer patients who have high-grade triple-negative breast cancer, HER-2 overexpressing cancer patients and to patients who have have large tumour size, higher risk of cancer recurrence and are lymph node-positive (59,60).

8

Chemotherapeutic agents such as cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, 5-fluorouracil and doxorubicin in combination with taxanes are administered in cycles for about 12 to 24 weeks. The dosage and combination of these drugs depend on tumour response (61,62). Chemotherapy using anthracyclines and taxanes can reduce one-third of the mortality rate in breast cancer patients (63).

1.3.4 Immunotherapy

Immunotherapy enhances different components of the patients own immune system to fight against a tumour. A monoclonal blocking antibody called Trastuzumab raised specifically against HER2 is used for treating HER2 overexpressing breast cancer subtypes in addition to chemotherapy (64). Treatment of HER2 overexpressing breast cancer tumours with Trastuzumab at early stages significantly reduces the risk of tumour recurrence (64). There have been successful immunotherapy clinical trials for melanoma where they have used immune checkpoint inhibitors and adoptive transfer of tumour-reactive immune cells have produced very promising results (for explanation see later subsections). However, the immunotherapy and its implications are still under clinical trials for breast cancer patients and the early results have been disappointing (65). Currently, there are over 200 ongoing immunotherapy clinical trials for unoutherapies for breast cancer according to the National Library of Medicine at the National Institutes of Health (66).

1.3.5 Tumour recurrence and therapy resistance

Despite the fact that the 10-year overall survival for breast cancer patients is nearly 80% (67), breast cancer remains the second leading of cause of cancer-related death in women. The high mortality rate is largely due to tumour recurrence and therapy resistance. Breast cancer patients with high tumour diameter and presence of positive nodal status have higher chances of recurrence and it is up to 26% (67). More than 30% of breast cancer patients die within 10 years of first tumour

recurrence (68). The recurrent tumours are resistant to therapy, therefore only treatment option available for these patients is to use harsh chemotherapy drugs to reduce the burden of metastatic tumours and to use supportive care to reduce symptoms related to organ failure (69). Many initially responsive tumours become therapy resistant leading to tumour recurrence and metastasis. The heterogeneity in the tumour results in the clonal selection of tumour cells that are resistant to treatment. This idea was recently studied in primary tumours and matched metastatic tumours using genomic analysis of cancer cells (70,71). Neo-adjuvant chemotherapy can result in new mutations in PTEN and TP53 tumour suppressor genes in the metastatic therapy-resistant tumour cells while such mutations are undetectable in the primary tumours. Also, HER-2 targeting therapies can cause new mutations on the PIK3CA gene and endocrine therapy may result in cause mutations in the ESR1 gene. The acquisition of such new mutations in cancer cells could lead to breast cancer recurrence and metastasis of primary tumour (72–74). Although acquiring new mutations in critical genes is an effective mechanism for the development of therapy resistance in therapy responsive tumours, single-cell RNA and genomic data obtained from primary and matched therapy-resistant cancer cells now indicates that therapy-resistant cells might actually exist in tumours at very low frequencies. It is, therefore, inviting to hypothesize that the anti-cancer therapy used to treat a tumour could result in the enrichment and clonal selection of therapy resistance cells (75).

2 Immunobiology of Breast Cancer

The recurrence and therapy resistance results in the failure of conventional treatment options for breast cancer tumours and therefore new therapy options to prevent recurrence and metastasis are needed. The advances in the field of tumour immunology have now established immunotherapy as a fourth pillar for treating breast cancer other three being surgery, radiation and chemotherapy (76). One of the hallmarks of cancer is to evade immune response using complex mechanisms that are currently being explored (77). Tumour microenvironment (TME) plays an important role in tumour progression and therefore it comes as little surprise that the new therapies to treat breast cancer are focussed on targeting the different components of the tumour microenvironment (78).

2.1 Tumour microenvironment

The tumour microenvironment consists of cancer cells, non-cancer cells and non-cellular components such as the extracellular matrix (ECM). The tumour cells are in constant interaction with the other components of the TME. In addition to cancer cells, the breast TME consists of extracellular matrix and stromal cells such as fibroblasts, adipocytes, vascular endothelial cells and the immune cells (78-80). These non-cancerous cells in the TME secrete growth factors that enhance the proliferation of cancer cells, they increase angiogenesis and facilitate metastasis (81). For example, the activated fibroblasts and myoepithelial cells in breast TME overexpress CXCL12 and CXCL14 compared to the normal breast fibroblasts and myoepithelial cells. The CXCL12 & 14 bind to breast cancer cells to enhance their migration and proliferation (82). The transition of normal breast epithelial cells to early breast lesion and later malignant cells involved changes in expression of many genes along with alterations in ECM resulting in extracellular matrix remodelling via matrix metalloproteases (80). It was Rudolph Virchow who hypothesized the role of stromal cells when he found leukocytes in the stroma of chronically inflamed tumour tissues (83). A better understanding of different components of TME can help in developing different therapeutic approaches to treat cancer and to improve disease prognosis. So far there are only a few markers (discussed in the following sections) that show clinical relevance and are currently used for routine molecular diagnosis. Biomarkers in stromal cells of TME can provide potentially improve predicting clinical outcome and survival for breast cancer patients (84).



Figure 1: Cellular composition of tumour-microenvironment. The breast tumour microenvironment consists of a heterogeneous population of cells. Non-cellular components of TME included secreted growth factors and cytokines. The cellular components of TME include cancer cells, fibroblasts, immune cells, vascular endothelial cells, nerve cells and adipocytes.

2.1.1 Cellular components of TME

The cellular component of TME includes cancer cells, fibroblasts, immune cells, vascular endothelial cells, adipocytes and nerve cells. Cancer cells and tumour-associated activated fibroblasts make up the majority of cells in TME and are in constant signalling with their surrounding cells (Figure 1).

Although the majority of the fibroblasts that are found in breast TME are activated fibroblasts, normal fibroblasts are also present but at much lower numbers. The activated fibroblasts have different protein expression compared to normal fibroblast but their cellular phenotypes are similar (85). The fibroblasts in TME are referred to as Cancer-associated fibroblast (CAF) and are identifiable using the biomarkers alpha-smooth muscle actin (α -SMA) and fibroblast activation protein (FAP). However, due to a close relationship between normal fibroblasts and CAFs, it is difficult to identify and target CAFs (86). CAFs have proven to play a critical role in tumour progression by secreting growth factors and cytokines (87,88). CAFs secrete fibroblast growth factor (FGF), Platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) and insulinlike growth factor 1 (IGF-1) which help breast cancer cells proliferate (89). Moreover, CAFs have a broad spectrum for cytokine and chemokine secretion. They can produce high levels of TGF β , IL-1, IL-6, IL-8, IL-10 and IL-1B, these cytokines help in tumour cell proliferation, invasiveness and immune response regulation (89-93). Previous studies have shown that CAFs are heterogeneous and can be grouped into several subpopulations based on the expression of markers such as vimentin, alpha-smooth muscle actin and PDGFRbeta. Importantly, it was reported that CAFs promote tumour progression based on experiments that targeted CAFs in a pancreatic cancer model that resulted in disease exacerbation (94). This experiment strongly supports the idea of CAFs being heterogeneous and the presence of a certain subpopulation of TAFs that are promoting

tumour progression. A recent study reported that a new subset of CAFs that are GPR77⁺CD10⁺ promotes chemoresistance and sustain cancer stemness as part of TME. Neutralizing GPR77 using antibodies has shown restoration of chemosensitivity in the tumour (95).

Immune cells or leukocytes are a dynamic cell population in the breast TME. Immune cells in normal breast play a key role in wound healing, and breast tissue remodelling during pregnancy and involution where breast tissue recedes back to the pre-pregnant stage (96,97). Macrophages and eosinophils play a significant role in mammary gland ductal growth during breast tissue maturation at puberty. The involvement of these immune cells has been demonstrated in mice by depleting the leukocytes in mice using gamma radiation that resulted in retarded ductal growth in mammary glands where CSF1 (colony forming factor 1) was identified to be regulating growth factor (98,99). DCIS (Ductal Carcinoma In-situ) breast tumours represent early-stage non-malignant tumours and they feature high numbers of infiltrating leukocytes (100).

Some of the recent studies suggest that the infiltrating leukocytes, macrophages in particular, enhance tumour growth and progress by facilitating tumour invasion, angiogenesis and ECM degradation. CSF-1 deficient mice which exhibit loss of macrophages showed reduced metastatic potential for breast cancer (101,102). The active anti-tumour response by immune cells also exists in TME but such responses are suppressed by several factors. In a breast cancer mouse model with increased CD4⁺ T regulatory cells, depleting the T regulatory cells with IL-2 immunotoxin led to immune-mediated breast cancer rejection (103). CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells are known for their anti-tumour activity. The immunohistochemical analysis was done on tumours, tumour-adjacent tissue and tumour adjacent tissue far from tumour revealed that breast cancer patients who had higher CD8⁺ lymphocytes in the distant stromal tissue showed better survival (104). The current data suggest that there is a dual role for the immune cells in TME. The role of each immune cell is

explained in the following sections. The current efforts in the development of effective therapies against breast cancer tumours are focused on enhancing the anti-tumour activity in the immune cells that are present in the TME.

Endothelial cells make up the vasculature structures that carry blood and nutrients needed for cellular growth and function. Similarly, tumours also require an increased supply of oxygen and nutrients to grow. Several factors in the TME such as PDGF and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) enhances the growth of endothelial cells in TME. The growth of new endothelial cells results in neovascularization and thus providing cancer cells with nutrients for growth (105). The endothelial cells in TME, however, are abnormal in that they show an uneven lumen leading to leaky blood vessels. Leaky vessels result in uneven distribution of blood, oxygen, nutrients which in turn increases hypoxia and enhances metastasis (106). A leaky blood vessel of TME also decreases drug delivery to breast tumours.

Adipose tissue is a component of normal breast and generally acts as a metabolic storage compartment and the adipocyte secrete adipokines (such as adiponectin, leptin and IL-6) and hormones that influence breast regeneration during pregnancy (107). Abnormal functioning of adipocyte however in breast cancer patients has been shown to enhance growth and survival of breast cancer cells (108). Cancer cells utilise the free fatty acids produced and secreted by adipocytes to generate the energy needed for continuous proliferation of cancer cells (109). As well, clinical evidence has shown that adipocytes provide chemoresistance to tumour cells (110). Therefore, targeting adipocytes for the treatment of cancer in obese patients is not clearly studied.

2.1.2 Non-cellular components of TME

Growth factors, cytokines and ECM are the non-cellular components of breast TME. These noncellular components that are secreted from the different cells in TME play a critical role in tumour progression, therapy resistance and metastasis (111,112).

The ECM provides the physical and biochemical support to the cells in TME (113). The ECM consists mainly of glycoproteins and proteoglycans, capable of regulating functions of cells in TME (114). The general stiffness in the tumour tissue is due to the ECM content of the TME which provides the tumour cells with growth advantage and possibly and invasion into the surrounding breast tissue (115). Moreover, ECM is rich in fibronectin, laminin and collagen and has interstitial matrices such as glycoproteins and proteoglycans. The tensile nature of ECM results in poor delivery of drugs to the tumour cells (114). Several matricellular proteins such as fibulins, osteopontin, periostin, tenascin and thrombospondins are known to be related to tumour ECM and tissue repair (113). For example, osteopontin is associated with poor overall survival in breast cancer patients with luminal type tumours (116).

Cytokines and growth factors are also found in breast TME as well. The cancer cells and the nonmalignant cells of TME are influenced by their crosstalk. They use cytokines and growth factors as their mode of communication between the different TME cell types. For example survival and DNA repair pathways are enhanced in tumour cells by the cytokine IL-6, one of the major cytokines in breast TME (117). In addition, TME contains IL-33 and IL-35 cytokines that can aid in initiating inflammation (118). Blocking of cytokines such as IL-4 has shown promising results in reducing the number of tumour cells in vitro and cancer stem cells in breast cancer. IL-4 also enhances growth, survival and invasion in tumour cells through MAPK signalling pathway (119). Cytokines play a critical role in shaping immune reactions in TME. The cytokines IL-10 and IL- 23 decrease the infiltration of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells into the tumour tissue, leading to poor immunosurveillance (120). IL-10 is an anti-inflammatory cytokine that reduces immune cell responses in TME. IL-23 enhances secretion of TGF β by tumour cells and immune cells which also suppresses the immune response in the TME. TGF β in TME not only suppress the immune cells but also helps cancer stem cells to grow and survive. TGF β is enriched in TME by activated fibroblast as well (90,121). Growth factors are required in TME for initiating the growth of a particular cell type. For example, the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) signals the growth of endothelial cells and results in angiogenesis. The newly formed vasculature carries blood and nutrients to metabolically active TME (122). Fibroblasts growth factors-2 (FGF-2), Insulin-like growth factor (IGF) and platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) are some of the growth, metastasis to acquiring drug resistance in tumour cells (123).

2.1.3 Immunosurveillance theory

Immunosurveillance theory suggests that the tumour progression is due to failure in the antitumour immune responses. Experimental evidence suggests that immune cells can recognize and eliminate tumour cells (124). Interferon- γ and lymphocytes, T cells in particular, can mount anticancer responses against developing primary tumours (125). The Immunosurveillance process has been described to include three distinct phases – elimination, equilibrium and escape. Elimination is the phase where the immune cells monitor recognize altered cells in the body as tumour cells. Secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-1 beta, IL-12 and interferon- γ allow the infiltration of innate immune cells such as the Natural Killer (NK) cells, dendritic cells and macrophages. These immune cells recognize and eliminate tumour cells as well as activating additional immune responses. As antigen presenting cells, once the dendritic cells make their way to the lymph nodes they will initiate tumour-specific adaptive immune responses through CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells via cross priming reaction. The activated T cells infiltrate to the TME and eliminate tumour cells. At some point the rate at which tumour cells are eliminated by immune cells reaches an equilibrium with the rate of tumour growth. This equilibrium stage could last for a very long time and possibly throughout the life time of the individual.

Following prolonged immune responses however, some cancer cells undergoes a selection process initiated by accumulating genomic mutations that allow them to acquire new phenotypes. At this point the immune cells may fail to recognize the new clonal variants due to their lack of tumour antigen expression or because the new clonal variant may have strong immune suppressive properties. If anti-tumour immune responses fail in eliminating the tumour it leads to the last phase which is the tumour escape. Escape is the phase where the tumour will show clinical manifestation (126–128). These mechanisms are studied in detail and experimentally proven with the help of different animal models (124,129).

2.1.4 Role of innate immune cells in TME

The innate cells that are present in the TME are natural killer cells and myeloid cells. The three major myeloid cells are dendritic cells, macrophages and granulocytes.

Dendritic cells (DCs) have the function of processing and presenting the mutated cancer antigens to T cells and activating them (130). In humans, monocytes are the major precursors of DC. Differentiated DC are found in the tissue but are poor antigen presenters. In the presence of stimuli, DCs become activated in tissues. The activation of DCs results in gene expression changes upregulates co-stimulatory molecules and activation of T cells. Upon further cytokine stimulation, DCs can move to lymphoid tissues. DCs only become antigen presenters once they are activated and promotes T cell effector functions (130–132). Several clinical breast cancer studies have discovered the decreased presence and defective functioning of DCs in breast cancer tumours (133). The defective function of DCs is due to the abnormal differentiation of DCs. The components in the TME such as IL-6, VEGF and macrophage colony-forming factor and other non-cellular contributions hypoxia in TME can cause abnormal differentiation of DCs, causing them to become poor antigen-presenting cells (134,135).

Macrophages are cells that help fight infections, promote wound healing and regulate adaptive immunity (136). There are two functionally distinct macrophages called the M1 and M2 macrophages (137). Macrophages become M1 phenotype upon IFN-γ stimulation, they secrete IL-12 and low IL-10, on the other hand, M2 macrophages secrete high IL-10 with stimuli received from IL-13, IL-4 and IL-10 (137,138). The M2 macrophages support the tumour growth and called tumour-associated macrophages (TAMs), M1 macrophages have anti-tumour activities. M1 macrophages can activate NK cells and Th1 cells (these subtype of T helper cells are capable of producing IFN-gamma, IL-2 and TNF-alpha) thus facilitating the activation of cytotoxic T cells (139). Presence of TAMs in TME shows poor clinical outcome in breast cancer patients (140).

Polymorphonuclear neutrophils (PMNs) are the most abundant granulocyte (immune cells that contain granules in their cytoplasm) in the TME. Their general function is to prevent bacterial infection by engulfing them through complex machinery (141). Presence of PMNs is considered to be a poor prognostic factor in cancer (142). The neutrophils are known to enhance metastasis of tumour cells with the help of granulocyte-colony stimulating factor (G-CSF). But a recent study in breast cancer mice model showed that neutrophils were able to prevent metastasis with the release of reactive oxygen species (143). This dual nature of neutrophil cell functions indicates that they also have a functionally distinct phenotype similar to that M1 and M2 macrophages. Experimentally it was observed that TGF- β was responsible for the N2 phenotype cells which

produce IL-10 in TME. Depletion of N2 cells from TME enhanced infiltration of CD8⁺ T cells into the tumour. The N2 type neutrophils are now called the tumour-associated neutrophils (TANs) (144).

Myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) are also found in TME and their functions similarly to TAMs and TANs (145). The MDSCs promote angiogenesis, invasion and metastasis in combination with matrix metalloproteases and they could inhibit natural killer cells, cytotoxic T cells functions and recruit T regulatory cells into the TME (146,147).

Natural killer cells (NK) are another immune cell type that is involved in effective anti-tumour responses. Once activated, NK cells can secrete granzyme B and perforins leading cancer cell killing. NK cells also produce cytokines (such as IFN-y and TNF- α) that can recruit more immune cells into the site of the immune response (148). Natural killer cells have activating receptors as well as inhibitory receptors. When an NK cell comes in contact with tumour cells or a stressed cell, the activating receptors on NK are turned on resulting in secretion of granzyme B and performs resulting in cell killing that is not limited to cancer cells (149). Some of the main activating receptors or co-receptors of NK cells include NKG2D, the natural cytotoxicity receptors (NCRs) NKp30 and NKp46, CD2, NKp80 and 2B4 (150,151). NK cells can also kill cells by initiating antibody-dependent cytotoxicity with the Fc receptor (CD16) on their cell surface. NK cells can recognize and eliminate breast tumour cells that have lost or have low expression of MHC I on the cell surface. NK cells however, do not depend on MHC I to initiate cell killing as compared to the cytotoxic T cells (152). NK cells in the TME can be altered by the tumour cell secretion of TGF- β and prostaglandin E2. This results in an upregulation of inhibitory receptors on NK cell surface resulting in failure to recognize and kill tumour cells (153).

2.1.5 Role of adaptive immune cells in TME

The initial anti-tumour immune response in the TME by the innate immune cells could trigger the adaptive immune system to also take part in the anti-tumour response. The adaptive immune system consists of T lymphocytes and B lymphocytes. A high number of TME infiltrating T lymphocytes in the TME is associated with good prognosis in breast cancer patients (104). Breast cancer patients with high CD8⁺ T cells have a good response to neoadjuvant therapy leading to complete pathological response (154). The T lymphocytes include the cytotoxic T cells, T helper cells and T regulatory cells (155–157).

Naïve CD8+ T cells become activated cytotoxic T cells (CTLs) when they recognize cancer cells and foreign cells through the mutated or foreign antigens presented in the MHC class I molecules (158). Once the CTL recognizes the abnormal cells they kill the cell by secreting IFN- γ , perforin, and granzyme B (159) (160).

Unlike CD8⁺ T cells, T helper cells which are CD4⁺ do not possess any cytotoxic function. Their role is to enhance the adaptive immune response by increasing infiltration and effector functions of CD8⁺ T cells and other immune cells (159,161). Based on the environment they are in, the T helper cells can polarize to T helper 1 type (Th1) or T helper 2 type cells. The role of Th1 cells is to produce IFN- γ which augments the anti-tumour response (162) whereas the Th2 cells produce cytokines such as IL-10, IL-13, IL-4, IL-5 and IL-9 that are secreted by cancer cells and suppresses the anti-tumour responses (162). Detailed characterization of the T helper population of breast cancer patients has revealed in addition to the Th1 and Th2 cells the breast TME include Th17 subpopulation of CD4⁺ cells that produce IL-17 along with T follicular helper (Tfh) cells. The Tfh cells are associated with increased immune cell infiltration into TME and complete pathological

response in breast cancer patients (163). Tfh cells are also known to stimulate B cells for complete immune response as well (164).

A unique subset of T cell with an exclusive immunosuppressive role includes the T regulatory cells (Treg). Their presence in the TME is associated with immune escape (165). Tregs are FOXP3⁺ CD25⁺ T cells and under normal physiological conditions, their function is to enhance tolerance to self-antigens by suppressing the effector functions of T cells. However, in the TME, this function is utilised by the tumour cells to escape the anti-tumour response by the CTLs. Higher numbers of Tregs are found in ductal carcinoma in situ (early breast cancer lesion) and invasive breast cancer compared to normal breast, with the invasive breast cancer tumours containing the highest number of Treg infiltration (166). Increased Tregs infiltration into the TME is associated with poor overall survival of breast cancer patients (166,167). Exploring T cells' role in TME has paved the way for developing new immunotherapy for treating breast cancer.

Classically, Tregs are considered to be CD4⁺, but there are Tregs that are CD8⁺ positive. Normally less than 1% of CD8⁺ Tregs and less than 8% of CD4⁺ T regs are present in human blood (168). The CD8⁺ Tregs are capable of suppressing the effector T cell function by producing IL-10 and TGF- β and specifically blocking CD4⁺ T cell function. (169). CD⁺ Tregs are known to kill their target cells by secreting granzyme A and perform with the help of CD18 adhesion molecule (170).

B cells are capable of producing antibodies specific to antigens presented by different antigenpresenting cells. However, the precise role of B cells in anti-tumour immunity is not clearly understood in breast cancer tumours. The current evidence suggests both pro and anti-tumour effects of B cell in breast cancer (154,164,171,172). The presence of a higher number of CD20⁺ B cells is associated with higher tumour grade. Studies by Mohammed et al showed that CD20⁺ B cells in a breast cancer patient are associated with better overall survival whereas the presence of
CD138⁺ B cells is associated with poor prognosis (171). These observations suggest that the different subsets of B cells likely have different effects on tumour cells. Other reports indicate that B cells are associated with lower tumour metastasis. For example, the presence of higher CD20⁺ B cells in primary tumour showed reduced metastasis to brain and lower number of CD20⁺ B cells in primary tumour showed significant brain metastasis (173). One of the main function of B cells is to produce antibodies. The antibodies produced by the B cells can eliminate tumour cells by antibody-depended cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC). This has been experimentally demonstrated with activated B cells isolated from TME (174). B cells have regulatory functions as well where a subset of B cell called B regulatory cells (B regs), (B220+CD25+CD69+MHC-II+) could secrete cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β which can promote tumour growth (175,176). Studying the regulatory mechanisms of B cells in TME can help predict clinical outcomes and eventually will lead the way to develop new immunotherapies (177).

2.1.6 Immunosurveillance occurs in breast cancer patients

As already discussed, tissue staining of breast TME clearly indicates that the majority of breast cancer tumours contain infiltrating immune cells (178). Recent studies involving a cohort of over 1000 individuals showed that lymphocyte-dominant breast cancer tumours have shown relatively good prognosis regardless of the molecular subtype of breast cancer (179–181). Breast cancer tumours containing high infiltration of CD8⁺ T cells and B cells have shown good prognosis. Presence of CD83⁺ positive dendritic cells in the tumour has also shown good prognosis (182–184). These data clearly show a positive correlation between the presence of immune cells and good prognosis, supporting the immunosurveillance in breast cancer.

Major histocompatibility complex I (MHC I) is responsible for presenting neo-antigens to the adaptive immune system to mount an immune response to cells expressing the mutated neo-

antigen. Lack of MHC I could result in immune escape. The breast cancer patients who lacked MHC I expression in the tumour cells has shown reduced disease-free survival even with surgery and chemotherapy. This supports the immunosurveillance in breast cancer (185–187).

2.1.6.1 Dual role of the immune system in tumour biology

Cells of the immune system have a dichotomous role in tumour biology depending on the tumour microenvironment. They can either enhance or inhibit the growth of tumour cells in TME (Figure 1). Some dendritic cells (DCs) in TME suppresses the function of T cells. Specifically the CD11b⁺ CD11c⁺ MHC II⁺ DC subset can suppress the activated CD8⁺ T cells by producing arginase 1 (140,141). TAMs are not capable of antigen-presentation however, they suppress the anti-tumour immune reactions by recruiting T regulatory cells with CCL22 chemoattractant expression. They can also secrete prostaglandin E2 and TGF- β which can suppress the action of natural killer cells and activated T cytotoxic cells. B lymphocytes can promote macrophages to develop an M2 phenotype. A recent study demonstrated that B lymphocytes could reduce TNF- α and IL-1 β production while increasing IL-10 production in macrophages (190,191). The research done so far on the TME indicates a dichotomous nature for the immune cells present in the TME. The tumourrejecting immune cells present in the TME include CD4⁺ T cells, cytotoxic CD8+ T cells, NK cells, mature dendritic cells, M1 type macrophages. On the other hand, the immune cells that promote tumour growth in the TME include Th2 type CD4⁺ cells, T regulatory cells, immature dendritic cells, M2 type macrophages and myeloid-derived suppressor cells.

2.2 Significance of studying the tumour microenvironment

As discussed above, TME contains many different cells types with diverse influence on tumour growth and progression and therapy response. It is therefore very challenging to recreate this complex environment in vitro (192). Researchers are now focused on deconvoluting this complex

signalling network in the TME and understand the orchestration of changes in cells types such as activated fibroblasts, infiltrating immune cells, vasculature formation by endothelial cells and matrix remodelling result in therapy resistance and tumour progression. Drug resistance in cancer cells can result in enhancing tumour growth and aggressive phenotypes resulting in metastasis. Some of the drug resistance can be due to the surrounding cells in tumour stroma such as fibroblasts (193). It is also understood that heterogeneity in TME is patient specific and dependent on the cancer type and therefore may require specific and targeted therapies to improve overall survival (194).

A number of recent studies indicate that breast TME is immunosuppressed. In this regard, the activated T cells in TME were found to have higher expression of inhibitory molecules like TIM3 and Lag-3, and checkpoint inhibitors, PD-1and CTLA-4. Additionally, the TME T cells were reported to be deficient in effector functions such as production of interferon-gamma (IFN- γ), IL-2 and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) (195–197). Moreover, comparison of early-stage such as ductal carcinoma in situ to invasive breast cancer tumours revealed the presence of a lower number of granzyme B positive CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells but elevated T regulatory cells in invasive breast cancer tumours (198). These observations were interesting since they suggest that the antitumour function of the activated cytotoxic T cells in the TME is dampened by the abnormally high numbers of the T regulatory cells.

2.3 Recent advances in immunotherapy of breast cancer tumours

To date, the most successful immune-based therapy is the use of antibodies to specifically target the tumour cells. Herceptin is still one of the first-line treatment for HER2 overexpressing breast cancers. Although Herceptin is working well in the clinic, its use is limited to the HER2⁺ breast cancer tumours. As such, the current research efforts are focused on enhancing the innate and



Figure 2: Dichotomous role of immune cells in tumour immunology. Immune cells in the TME behave abnormally. This change is dependent on TME. They can either enhance or prevent cancer growth. There is more than one type of cell that can behave abnormally in the TME. Strategies that block the tumour promoting arm shown in the figure has shown tumour regression and increased overall survival in experiments.

adaptive immune responses against tumours (199). As such, developing tumour reactive CD8⁺ T cells has attracted much attention. In the case of breast cancer, adoptive cell transfer and immune checkpoint inhibition is being intently considered. Adoptive transfer of activated immune cells in mouse models of breast cancer have produced interesting data (200–202). A recent study has demonstrated the ability of T cells to recognize and eliminate trastuzumab-resistant breast cancer tumour in a mice model (203). The findings described in this study suggest that a patient's immune cells, T cells, in particular, can be used as a new treatment modality for breast cancer patients. Similar results have also been reported using checkpoint inhibitors and activating co-stimulatory molecules with respect to enhanced tumour regression and preventing tumour metastasis. Most of the studies in breast cancer are focussed on TNBC due to lack of any targeted treatment for this subtype tumour and high frequency of treatment-resistant tumours. Most of the immunotherapy experiments in combination with adjuvant chemotherapy (204) and blockade of immune checkpoint inhibitors such as CTLA-4 and PD-1/PD-L1 (205).

The higher than normal expression of checkpoint molecules PD-L1 and CTLA-4 were also reported in the malignant breast cancer tumours. This is interesting because binding of PD-L1 and CTLA-4 to their cognate receptors results in inhibition of T cell activation, and thusly contributing to the immunosuppressed environment of tumours. Indeed the use of checkpoint inhibitors (PD-L1 and CTLA-4) as an immune therapy has been validated in many clinical trials to treat melanoma and lung tumours. Unfortunately, checkpoint inhibitors have proven less effective against breast cancer tumours where only less than 19% of patients respond (206). This reduced effectiveness of checkpoint inhibitors could be due to several reasons including tolerized T cells and/or anti-inflammatory cytokines secreted by the tumour cells (206). These issues have led researchers to

investigate mechanisms where immune cells can be primed to detect and eliminate cancer cells ex-vivo (207,208).

3 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue

3.1 Introduction

The tissue immediately surrounding the tumour mass is referred to as the tumour-adjacent breast tissue. Histologically and phenotypically, tumour-adjacent tissue is similar to the normal healthy tissue. However, physiological changes in pH and DNA and transcriptome changes in the stromal cells in the tumour-adjacent tissue have been reported (209-211). Tumour-adjacent breast tissue can be obtained from prophylactic mastectomy samples (212). Tumour-adjacent tissue is obtained 1cm away from the primary tumour, however, current evidence suggests that those alterations in tumour-adjacent tissue can be detected as far as 6cm away from the primary tumour (90). Because tumour-adjacent breast tissue exhibits significantly altered molecular profile, the usage of this tissue as a normal breast control is not appropriate (212-214). The limitation in studying the tumour-adjacent tissue is the limited availability and tissue sample size available for research. However, more research is needed to understand how the alterations in tumour-adjacent breast tissue may yield prognostic information. Several theories such as field cancerization theory and 'wound that never heals' theory explains the reported alterations in the tumour-adjacent tissue and how they relate to the primary tumour cells and possibly enhance their growth and survival (215,216). Some known alterations in the breast tumour-adjacent tumour include secreted factors such as cytokines and growth factors.

3.1.1 Breast epithelial cells

Normal breast ducts contain luminal epithelial cells, these epithelial cells are surrounded by myoepithelial cells and basement membrane. These cells change and interact with each other in

both normal and malignant state (217). In a normal healthy breast, luminal cells express epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM). But in a breast cancer patient, due to enriched TGF- β present in the tumour-adjacent tissue EpCAM is lost in the luminal cells resulting in a reduced number of progenitor cells (90). TGF- β /SMAD4 signalling can regulate the expression of EpCAM and CD49f. EpCAM and CD49f in the epithelial cells interact with the extracellular matrix providing survival and proliferation signals (218,219). Lack of these markers makes it difficult to identify and isolate epithelial cells in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue. This is one of the examples of field cancerization in breast cancer.

3.1.2 Field of cancerization theory

The concept of field cancerization was introduced in 1953 when the abnormalities in the tissue surrounding the oral squamous cell carcinoma were observed (220). Since then field cancerization has been observed in many different types of cancers including breast cancer (221). Field of cancerization suggests that alterations in genomics and transcriptomic profiles of tumour-adjacent tissue is directly correlated with the primary tumour. The chance of local recurrence of breast cancer (ipsi or contralateral) is more due to field cancerization (222,223). For breast cancer patients undergoing lumpectomy (removal tumour mass alone) has a 12% chance for local recurrence and patients undergoing mastectomy (removal of the whole breast) have only 1% chance (224). Based on the field cancerization concept, it has been shown that if the tumour-adjacent breast tumour contains residual tumours, the risk of tumour recurrence is exponentially increased. Also, radiation therapy of the tumour-adjacent breast tissue after surgery reduces the risk of tumour recurrence in breast cancer patients (225). These observations reinforce the theory of the field of cancerization and more research is required to study the tumour-adjacent tissue for preventing tumour recurrence and increasing breast cancer patient survival.

3.1.3 Genomics and transcriptomics changes in tumour-adjacent tissue

Molecular evidence for the field cancerization can be observed from the genomic and epigenetic alterations in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue. Genomic instability such as allelic imbalance has been found in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue (210). The allelic imbalance is the loss of an equal ratio of alleles or loss of an allele or loss of heterozygosity (227,228). Using fluorescence in situ hybridisation method and targeting the sequences in the centromere, a team was able to identify aneusomy in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue. Aneusomy is the presence of incomplete chromosome sets in a cell (229). Methods such as highly sensitive telomere fluorescent in situ hybridization (TEL-FISH) assay has shown telomere dysfunction in the tumour-adjacent tissue is similar to that of telomere shortening in the matched tumour tissue (210). Transcriptome studies in tumour-adjacent tissue (TAT)can be used as a predictive tool for the patient outcome in invasive breast cancer (230). Some of the studies report the gene expression of high TGF- β in the tumour-adjacent tissue and this can predict the overall survival of the breast cancer patient (231).

3.2 Extracellular matrix

The ECM plays a critical role in tumour progression, however, the ECM composition in the tumour-adjacent tissue is not well studied. The collagen linearization which leads to stiffness is seen highest inside the tumour mass and is also observed in tumour-adjacent tissue but to a lesser extent. Invasive breast cancer tumour mass has the highest collagen linearization (232).

Matrix remodelling is very important in the normal development of breast tissue and wound healing. The regulation of collagen cross-linking is regulated by lysyl oxidase (LOX). Tumour cells secreted LOX into the surrounding stroma increases the stiffness in the tissue resulting in enhanced recruitment of bone marrow-derived cells (mesenchymal stromal cells and endothelial progenitor cells) and facilitates tumour colonization in the tumour adjacent tissue (233,234). The transition from DCIS to invasive breast cancer changes the surrounding tissue with an increase in production of matrix metalloproteases such as MMP11, MMP2, MMP13 and MMP14 (80).

3.3 Immunobiology of tumour-adjacent tissue

Studies on tumour-adjacent tissue clearly indicate that the normal-like tissue adjacent to tumour contains several molecular abnormalities in the tissue. However, the Immunobiology of tumour adjacent tissue is not well studied. Unique Intermediate composition of CD45⁺ immune cells is present in tumour-adjacent tissue, compared to normal breast and tumour(235,236). Most of the studies that have reported on the immunobiology of tumour-adjacent breast tissue rely on an insilico analysis of gene expression. Such studies have indicated that the breast tumour and tumour-adjacent tissue contain several activated immune cells. Interestingly however, increased presence of CD4⁺ T memory cells, CD8⁺ T cells and mast cells are observed in the tumour-adjacent tissue compared to the tumour (in hepatocellular carcinoma) (237). Gene signatures that were found to be upregulated in the tumour-adjacent tissue compared to the tumour and healthy controls (of eight different cancers including breast cancer) included TNF- α and TGF- β signalling pathways, epithelial to mesenchymal transition, and hypoxia-related genes (235). The hypoxia in tumour tissue results in the production of heparin-binding epidermal growth factor, which initiates angiogenesis in the tumour-adjacent tissue (238).

3.4 Significance of studying immunobiology of tumour-adjacent tissue

Immunotherapy can be used as a treatment option for breast cancer patients who have chemoresistant tumours (239,240). It is evident from the recent studies that the immune cells present in the tumour-adjacent tissue are different from those in the tumour microenvironment (235,236). These cells can be used for immunotherapy since the immune cells in the tumour

microenvironment are immune suppressed and exhausted (198,241). The efficiency of immune cells in tumour-adjacent tissue to react to tumour cells has not been studied before. Studying complex interactions between tumour and tumour-adjacent tissue may result in the identification of new biomarkers and drug targets that can be useful for predicting disease outcome and developing new more effective therapy options for breast cancer patients (235).

Chapter 2 - Thesis rationale, Hypothesis and Specific Aims

Thesis rationale

Although the 5-year survival for breast cancer patients is over 80% in Canada, the challenging clinical concern for these patients is tumour recurrence and metastasis. The recurrent breast tumours are more aggressive and they do not respond to conventional therapies resulting in poor survival rates in these patients. Therefore, there is an urgent clinical need to develop new and more effective treatment options for metastatic breast tumours and to extend disease-free survival for breast cancer patients. Research efforts in unraveling the progression and metastasis of cancer cells have helped identify the tumour microenvironment (TME) is a major contributor. TME contains many different types of cells such as breast cancer cells, activated fibroblasts, immune cells, vascular endothelial cells, nerve cells and adipocytes. Investigating the role of immune cells in TME and understanding the underpinning mechanisms that enable tumour cells to escape immune responses resulted in development of novel therapies that involve reactivation of immune cells. The study of TME has helped identify the mechanisms through which tumour cells suppress T cell responses and has led to the development of clinically applicable treatment options to reactivate antitumour T cell activities (i.e. checkpoint inhibitors and CART T cell therapy). Unfortunately, such strategies have not been successful against breast cancer tumours, suggesting that the T cell present in the breast TME may not be tumour reactive. Therefore, tissue sites other than TME may have to be considered to obtain and study breast tumour-reactive leukocytes. Much research efforts are now focused on finding alternative sources of autologous tumour-reactive immune cells from breast cancer patients. In this regard, the gene expression profiling analysis of the tumour-adjacent tissue (TAT) suggest that this tissue may be undergoing an inflammatory response. Further insilico studies have revealed that the TAT tissue may contain a higher number of CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells compared to the normal breast tissue and breast tumours. This observation is very interesting as it suggests that tumour-adjacent breast tissue might contain tumour-reactive immune cells. However, the functional characterization of immune cell present in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue and their possible reactivity against primary breast tumours remains to be explored. Such information is the first necessary step in the development of effective immunotherapies against breast cancer tumours and preventing tumour metastasis which is the leading cause of breast cancer-related death.

Hypothesis

Based the rational discussed, we hypothesize that tissue adjacent to invasive breast cancer tumours contain tumour-reactive immune cells.

Overarching objective

Our overall objective is to characterize the immune cells that reside in tumour-adjacent breast tissue and to examine the nature of immune cell responses against matching breast cancer tumours.

Toward this hypothesis, there are two aims for the study

- To compare and contrast the different immune cell subtypes present in the tumour-adjacent tissue, matching invasive tumour, and normal breast tissue.
- To functionally evaluate if immune cells present in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue are primed to detect and eliminate breast cancer cells.

Chapter 3 - Materials and Methods

3.1 Normal breast tissue collection

Normal breast reduction samples were collected from the Maples surgical centre and PanAm Clinic with written patient consent in accordance with the requirements of the Research Ethics Board, University of Manitoba. The samples were collected in transport media containing basic medium Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (SIGMA Life Sciences,) and supplemented with 5% Bovine Serum (Sigma-Aldrich), 25µg/mL insulin, 50x antibiotics combination (containing 1X final concentration of Penicillin/Streptomycin from Gibco life technologies, 2.4µg/mL final concentration of G418 from Sigma and 250µg/mL final concentation of Fungizone (from Sigma). The tissue samples were processed (described in a later section) and isolated cells were stored in liquid nitrogen on the collection.

3.2 Tumour and Tumour-adjacent breast tissue collection

Tumour and the matching tumour-adjacent samples were collected from treatment naïve patients undergoing a mastectomy. Samples were obtained from ER^+ , invasive, and large (>2cm in size) breast cancer tumours. Tumour-adjacent breast tissue was collected from 3 - 6 cm away from the primary tumour. The tumour-adjacent tissue samples were declared disease-free by a Pathologist, Dr. Janice Safnek. The tumour and the matched tumour-adjacent breast tissue samples were collected in transport media as described for the collection of the normal breast tissue based on written patient's consent and in accordance with the Research Ethics Board of the University of Manitoba. Samples were processed (as described in a later section) and stored in liquid nitrogen for future use on the collection day.

3.3 Tissue sample processing and dissociation

Normal breast tissue samples were cut into 1 cm² piece and the tumour and tumour-adjacent tissue samples were cut into 3-4 mm² pieces in a biological safety cabinet to avoid pathogen contamination (i.e. bacteria, yeast and fungus). Tissue pieces were transferred into an conical flask containing the dissociation medium (DMEM/F12 (1:1) from Gibco, collagenase (300 U/mL) and hyaluronidase (100 U/mL) (both from Sigma Aldrich), 2% wt/vol BSA (from Sigma Life science), 25 µg/mL insulin, 1x Pen Strep and 500 µg/mL hydrocortisone (from Sigma Life science). The flask containing tissue pieces and the dissociation medium was placed in Erlenmeyer flask which was then placed in a shaking incubator at 37°C for 16-18 hours with shaker set to 105-110 rpm. Subsequently, the digested normal and the tumour-adjacent breast tissue samples were centrifuged at 750rpm for 30sec to the pellet the heavy epithelial-enriched breast organoids (referred to as the "A pellet") and the supernate was centrifuged at 1100rpm for 4 min to generate a secondary pellet enriched in epithelial cells that were released from breast structures (referred to as the "B pellet"). Finally, the remaining supernate was centrifuged at 2400rpm for 5min to obtained breast tissue fibroblasts (referred to as the "C pellet"). The tissue and cell pellets were cryogenically frozen in media (DMEM: bovine serum at 53:47 ratio with 6% vol/vol Dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) (from Sigma).

The frozen A pellets were made to single cells before use for experiments. For this purpose, A and B pellets after thawed and equal volume of Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) (from Fisher Scientific) were added and cells were pelleted via centrifugation (at1200 rpm for 5 min) to remove DMSO. The cell pellets were treated with Trypsin (from Gibco Life Technologies) for 5 minutes in a 37^oC water bath. Cell pellets were washed with HBSS (centrifugation at 1200 rpm for 5 min) and were treated with Dispase (from StemCell Technologies) and 10% DNase (from Sigma

Aldrich) for 5 minutes in 37° C water bath. The cells were then passed through a 40µm nylon mesh (cell strainer) to remove undigested tissue and cell aggregates. The cells were centrifuged at 1200rpm for 5 minutes and resuspended in HBSS containing 2% FBS (from Gibco life technologies).

For some experiments pellet, A and B are mixed to obtain a sufficient number of cells.

For experiment that involved quantifying the number of viable immune cells in the dissociated breast tissue samples, immediately after tissue digestion cells were stained with anti CD45, anti CD31, anti EpCAM antibodies and PI for live cell distinction. It should be noted for these experiments, breast reduction samples and the tumour-adjacent breast tissue samples were not dissociated into the A, B, and C pellets to avoid enrichment of an immune cells in a particular subfraction.

3.4 Immunomagnetic cell separation

Immunomagnetic cell separation was done using the EasySepTM Human Biotin Positive Selection Kit (from StemCell Technologies,). Cells were made into single-cells as described were blocked using Fc receptor blocking antibody (10μ g/mL) for 10 minutes and subsequently stained with the biotinylated anti-CD31 (specific to vascular endothelial cells, BD Biosciences, at 1:1000 dilution) and anti-CD45 (specific to immune cells, Biolegend, at1:100 dilution) antibodies for 15 minutes at room temperature. EasySep Biotin Selection Cocktail at 100μ L/mL was added to the tube and incubated for another 15 minutes at room temperature. After the incubation, EasySep magnetic nanoparticles (50μ l/ml) were added and incubated at room temperature for 10 minutes and the antibody-bound cells (i.e. CD45⁺CD31⁺) were separated using a magnet. The cell separation step was repeated 3 times using HBSS containing 2% FBS (5 minutes per each step) to improve the purity of the separated cells. The purity of the CD45⁺ cells in the immunomagnetically separated cells was examined using a PE-conjugated anti-CD45 antibody and cells were analyzed using a flow cytometer (Guava EasyCyte HT). PI staining was used to distinguish live cells.

3.5 Immunophenotyping assay

To survey the different immune cell subsets present in the tumour, matched tumour-adjacent tissue and the normal breast tissue, the immunomagnetically separated CD45⁺ and CD31⁺ cells were subjected to an Immune Cell phenotyping array panel consisting of specific antibodies raised against cell surface proteins that identify the different immune cell subtypes. This immunophenotyping array is made up of 10 different antibodies (List of antibodies is provided in Table 1) spread over 4 panels. For each panel cells were stained with an amine-reactive Live/Dead dye (Amcyan, Life technologies Cat# L34959) and a PE-conjugated anti CD31 (BD Bioscience, Clone WM59) which was used separate vascular endothelial cells from the analysis (i.e. dump channel). The antibodies from each panel were mixed with cells (1 million per 100µL) and analyzed in BD FACS Canto-II Digital Flow Cytometry Analyser 3 Laser System. The obtained data were analyzed using the FlowJo v.10 software where absolute live CD45⁺ was set to 100%.

3.6 Matrigel Cultures

Matrigel (Corning) was polymerized in each well of a 96 well plate (50μ l per well). Matrigel is stored in -20^oC in solid form, liquefies at 4^oC but polymerizes at or above room temperature. The 96 well plate containing liquid Matrigel was incubated in 37^oC humidified incubator for 20minutes to allow the Matrigel to polymerize. PBS was added on top of the gel to avoid dehydration of the gels. Subsequent to removal of the PBS, polymerized gels were washed with additional PBS and breast cancer cells (50,000-100,000 cells depending of the experiment) were mixed with 200µL of SF7 media (DMEM/F12 at 1:1 ration supplemented with 10% BSA, 10ng/mL Epidermal growth factor [both from BD Biosciences), 1µg/mL insulin, 500ng/mL hydrocortisone and 10ng/mL cholera toxin, 10μ M TGF- β inhibitor [SB431542 from StemCell technologies] and 10μ M Rock (Rho Kinase) inhibitor [Y27632 from StemCell Technologies]) and placed on top of the gels. The wells surrounding the gels were filed with PBS to provide additional moisture and prevent excessive dehydration of Matrigel. The 96 well plates were incubated for various times (48hours, 5 days and 10 days) at 37^oC in a humidified tissue culture incubator with 5% CO₂. Fresh media was added every second day.

For Co-culture experiments, the media was removed after 48hours and the Immune/endothelial cell population (CD45⁺CD31⁺) obtained from different tissue sources were suspended in 200 μ L of SF7 media and added on top of the Matrigel. The plates were again incubated for 4 to 8 hours). In order to dissociate the Matrigel 150 μ L of warm dispase (at 37^oC) was added to each gel for 1 to 1.5 hours with intermittent mixing and agitation of the gels. Subsequently, warm trypsin was used to generate to further dissociate the gels and create single-cell suspension from the tumour organoids. The cells were washed with HBSS and stained with different antibodies and viability dyes for flow cytometric analysis (Guava EasyCyte HT from Millipore).

EpCAM dependent

Live tumor cell numbers = Number of live EpCAM+ events collected χ Total volume Acquired volume

Fold change = Number of live tumour cells in co-culture Number of live tumour cells in control

EpCAM Independent

Cells = <u>Number of events</u> X Total volume Acquired volume

Fold change = Number of live cells in co-culture Number of live cells in control

3.7 Flow cytometry

The number of live breast cancer and immune cells in Matrigel cultures was determined by a flow cytometer. For this purpose, the organoids in the Matrigel cultures were made into single cells and blocked with HBSS containing 10% human serum for 15 minutes on ice. Cells were then washed with HBSS containing 2% FBS via centrifugation (1200 rpm for 5 min) and stained with PI (Sigma Aldrich, at 1:1000 1mg/ml), a FITC-conjugated anti-EpCAM antibody (StemCell Technologies, at 1:10 dilution), and a PE-conjugated anti CD45 antibody (BD Pharmigen, at 1:20 dilution) on ice for 20 minutes. Cells were then washed and resuspended in 200µL of HBSS supplemented with 2% FBS and analyzed using a flow cytometer (Guava Easycyte HT). The flow cytometry plots were analyzed using the FlowJo software version 9.3. The gating strategies used for the analysis are discussed in the result section.

3.8 Ex vivo expansion of primary breast cancer tumour cells

Primary treatment naïve, estrogen receptor-positive (ER⁺) tumour samples were dissociated and made to single-cell suspensions as mentioned earlier in section 3.3 and the CD45⁺ and CD31⁺ cells were immunomagnetically separated using the EasySepTM Human Biotin Positive Selection Kit and the EpCAM⁺ breast cancer cells were separated out using EasySepTM Human EpCAM Positive Selection Kit as discussed (StemCell Technologies). The breast cancer cells were cultured in

Marker	Colour	Clone	Company	Catalogue			
Panel 1 Immune cell Subsets							
CD3	APCH7	SK7	BD	560176			
CD14	FITC	M5E2	BD	555397			
CD19	APC	HIB19	BD	555415			
Live/Dead	AmCyan	Amine	Life	L34959			
Panel 2 T regulatory cells							
		SK7	BD	560176			
CD4	V450	RPA-T4	BD	560345			
CD8	PE-Cy5.5	RPA-T8	eBioscience	35-0088-42			
CD25	APC	M-A251	BD	555434			
CD127	FITC	HIL-7R-M21	BD	560549			
CD14/CD19/Live/Dead	AmCyan	Amine Reactive	Life Technologies	CD14-V500 (561391); CD19-V500 (561121)			
Panel 3 T cells							
CD3	APCH7	SK7	BD	560176			
CD4	V450	RPA-T4	BD	560345			
CD8	PE-Cy5.5	RPA-T8	eBioscience	35-0088-42			
CD14/CD19/Live/Dead	AmCyan	Amine Reactive	Life Technologies	CD14-V500 (561391); CD19-V500 (561121)			
Panel 4 B cells							
CD19	APC	HIB19	BD	555415			
CD38	APC-H7	HB7	BD	656646			
CD14/Live/Dead	AmCyan	Amine reactive	Life technology	CD14-V500 (561391)			

Table 1	- Antibody	used for	· immunop	henotyping
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	/ F

collagen-coated plates for 3 – 4 weeks in SF7 media (same composition as mentioned earlier) with 2%FBS. Tissue culture plates were coated with collagen (StemCell Technologies Cat#04092, diluted at 1:30 ration in PBS) for 30 minutes at 37c and 5% CO₂ in a humidified sterile incubator. Once at 75% confluency (typically 5-6 weeks), cells were trypsinized, made into single-cell suspensions, counted and replated in freshly collagen-coated tissue culture plates. Cells at passage 4 and 5 were assessed for lack of marker expression for contaminating fibroblasts (FAP1), immune cell marker (CD45), and the vascular endothelial cells (CD31) via flow cytometry. FAP1 expression was examined using intracellular FACS as per the manufacturer's protocols (BD Biosciences). Also to ensure the expanded cells have not undergone epithelial to mesenchymal transition, expression of ER and EpCAM were also assessed via flow cytometry. For the purposes of experiments described in this Thesis, all cells were used at passage 5. Starting at passage 3, cells were cryogenically stored in liquid nitrogen.

3.9 Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was done in Microsoft Excel 2013 and GraphPad Prism V5.0c. Two-way ANOVA was performed for calculating the difference in immune cell composition and an unpaired two-tailed student t-test was performed for all other experiments.

Chapter 4 - Results

4.1 Characterization of immune cells present in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue

4.1.1. Optimization of immune cell detection in dissociated breast tissue

To characterize the immune cell subtypes that are present in the breast tumour microenvironment, matched tumour-adjacent and normal breast tissue, antibody array panels consisting of 10 (Table 1) different antibodies were used. Antibody array panels contained specific antibodies against markers of different immune cell subsets. Breast tumour and the normal breast tissue dissociation protocol is a complex process that involves multiple steps including mechanical and enzymatic digestion that is optimized for epithelial cells and may not be tolerated by immune cells. Therefore, a number of optimization steps are required to ensure viable immune cells can be obtained from the dissociated breast tissue that is representative of the different immune cell subtypes present in that tissue.

4.1.1.1 Viable immune cells can be obtained from dissociated breast tissue

samples

To assess if our tissue dissociation protocol allows for isolation of live immune cells, breast reduction tissue samples (i.e. normal breast tissue, n=3) were freshly dissociated and made into single cells (tissue were not subjected to different centrifugation to obtain pellet A, B and C) and the proportion of breast epithelial cells (epithelial cell adhesion molecule expressing cells, EpCAM⁺), immune cells (CD45⁺ cells), and the vascular endothelial cells (CD31⁺ cells) was determined using flow cytometry (Figure 3). The proportion of each cell subtype is calculated as percent live cells (Figure 4A). PI was used for gating live/dead cells, absolute number of live EpCAM⁺, CD45⁺ and CD31⁺ and EpCAM-CD45-CD31-(other cells) cells were calculated from



Figure 3: Representative primary FACS plots showing the gating for different cell populations in normal breast tissue. Freshly dissociated samples were stained with CD45, EpCAM and CD31 antibodies. PI dye was used for gating live/dead cells. Absolute live number of cells were calculated from the FACS plots and converted to percent live.



Figure 4: Optimization of immune cell detection in dissociated breast tissue. A) Cellular composition of normal breast tissue. 3 different breast reduction samples were dissociated and made into a single cell. The presence of immune cells (CD45⁺), breast epithelial cells (Epithelial cell adhesion molecule, ECAM⁺), and the vascular endothelial cells (CD31⁺) were identified using specific antibodies raised against different cell markers via fluorescent activated cell sorting where Propidium Iodide (PI) was used to distinguish live cells. B) Representative dot plot showing cleaving of CD4 marker by the enzymes trypsin, dispase and collagenase/hyaluronidase (for 5min, 5min and 16hours respectively). Three independent PBMC samples were treated with the enzymes that are used for digesting the

sample tissues. The treatment was designed at the same concentration and time period as that of the tissue dissociation protocol. The untreated PBMC sample contains T helper cells (CD3⁺ CD4⁺), the samples treated with enzymes have lost this CD4⁺ population of cells due to the enzymatic activity.

the FACS plots and were converted to percent live cells. Interestingly, normal breast tissue consists of $16\%\pm6.5$ immune cells, $25.27\pm2.7\%$ epithelial cells and $10.87\pm2.6\%$ endothelial cells. As expected, breast tissue consists of a large population of stromal fibroblasts (39.97 ± 6.8 , other cells, Figure 4A). Therefore, normal breast tissue consists of a sufficient number of live immune cells that can be used in the subsequent experiment to provide a set of controls.

4.1.1.2 CD4 marker are sensitive to enzymatic digestion of tissue samples

The digestion of normal breast and tumour tissue requires the use of trypsin, dispase, and collagenase/hyaluronidase B enzymes. Previously it was reported that some protein markers used to differentiate immune cell subset are also cleaved by these enzymes which can impact the interpretation of data obtained from the immunophenotyping experiments (242). To address this issue, peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC, 3 independent samples) were treated with trypsin, dispase, and collagenase/hyaluronidase B enzymes for 5 min, 5 min, and 16 hours respectively (time used for enzymatic digestion were used here) to mimic the breast tissue digestion conditions. Untreated cells from the PBMC samples were used as controls. The helper T cells in the digested PBMCs were detected as CD3⁺CD4⁺ cell using a flow cytometer. Although CD3⁺CD4⁺ cells can be identified in the control PBMCs, treatment with the digestive enzymes sharply decreased the number of CD4⁺ cells but not the CD3⁺ cD4⁺ protein on the surface of cells. Therefore, CD4 expression cannot be used as a marker to identify the helper T cells in the immunophenotyping experiments.

4.1.2 Characterization of immune cell subsets in breast tissue

A survey of the different immune cell subtypes in the tumour, tumour-adjacent, and normal breast tissue samples were obtained and analyzed using flow cytometry. For this purpose, 5 ER⁺ breast

cancer tumour samples and 5 matched tumour-adjacent tissue samples were selected. To provide a set of controls, 5 breast reduction samples were also selected as a source of normal breast tissue. Tissue samples were made into single-cell suspensions and the immune cells were obtained immunomagnetically as a heterogeneous population of CD45⁺ and CD31⁺ cell to improved cell yield. The isolated CD45⁺ and CD31⁺ cells were then stained with 10 different antibodies, validated to detect different protein markers known to differentiate the different immune cell subsets (Table 1). These experiments were performed in collaboration with the University of Manitoba Flow Cytometry Core Facility. These experiments generated FACS plots which were then analyzed individually for the different immune cell subsets as a proportion of live CD45⁺ cells (Figure 5, Figure 6, Figure 7, and Figure 8). No significant differences in the composition of B cells, Monocyte/Macrophage and T cells was observed between these three tissues (Figure 9A) which could be attributed to the variability in the data. There is an emerging trend for the composition of B cells in the tissues where B cell numbers are higher in normal breast tissue compared to tumour and tumour-adjacent tissue. However, due to the limitations in number of samples used (N=5), there is no statistical difference in the data. However, this analysis revealed that T cells are the most abundant immune cell subset in all three tissue samples compared in these experiments.

4.1.1.3 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains a significantly lower number of T regulatory cells.

As discussed earlier, T cells play a leading role in immune responses against tumours. Although no differences in the T cell numbers (all $CD3^+$ cells) could be observed in the breast tumours and their matching tumour-adjacent tissue, yet the different T cell subsets such as helper T cells $(CD3^+CD4^+)$ and effector cytotoxic T cells $(CD3^+CD8^+)$, and the T regulatory cells



Figure 5: Representative Immunophenotyping FACS plots for Panel 1 as described in Table 1. The immunomagnetically separated immune cells (CD45⁺) and vascular endothelial cells with different antibodies (CD31⁺) were stained to detect **B** cells (CD19), Monocyte/Macrophage (CD14), Т cells (CD3) PD-l1 and expression in monocyte/macrophages. Absolute cell number were calculated from each antibody specific to different immune cell subset and converted to percent live cells.



Figure 6: Representative Immunophenotyping FACS plots for Panel 2 from Table 1. The immunomagnetically separated immune cells (CD45⁺) and endothelial cells (CD31⁺) were stained with different antibodies to identify T regulatory cell population. Absolute cell number were calculated from each antibody specific to different immune cell subset and converted to percent live cells.



Figure 7: Representative Immunophenotyping FACS plots for Panel 3 from Table 1. The immunomagnetically separated immune cells (CD45⁺) and endothelial cells (CD31⁺) were stained with different antibodies to identify T helper cells and the cytotoxic T cells. Absolute cell number were calculated from each antibody specific to different immune cell subset and converted to percent live cells.



Figure 8: Representative Immunophenotyping FACS plots for Panel 4 from Table 1. The immunomagnetically separated immune cells (CD45⁺) and endothelial cells (CD31⁺) were stained with different antibodies to identify different B cell subsets. Absolute cell number were calculated from each antibody specific to different immune cell subset and converted to percent live cells.



Figure 9: Characterization of immune cell subsets in breast tissue. A) 5 different estrogen receptor-positive (ER^+) breast tumour tissue and the matched tumour-adjacent tissue (TAT), and 5 breast reduction samples were dissociated and made into single cells. The

immunomagnetic separation was done for isolating CD45⁺ immune cells and CD31⁺ endothelial cells from breast tumour tissue (isolated TILs – Tumour infiltrating leukocytes), tumour-adjacent tissue (TAT-CD45) and normal breast (N-CD45). The proportion of different immune cell subsets in these tissue samples was determined using antibody array panels. The proportion of different immune cells is shown as a percentage of live CD45⁺ cells. B) T helper cells (CD3⁺ CD8⁻) and T cytotoxic (CD3⁺ CD8⁺) ratio have no statistical difference between the three tissues. Absolute live cell numbers of cytotoxic T cells and helper T cells were calculated from the immunophenotyping FACS plots and the ratios were obtained from that value. All CD3⁺CD8⁻ T cells were considered as helper T cells. C) T regulatory cells in the tissues. In the immunophenotyping analysis, CD25⁺ CD127^{low} T cells were considered as T regulatory cells. CD8⁺ regulatory T cells are significantly highest in the tumour, and least amount of CD8⁻ regulatory T cells is in tumour-adjacent tissue. CD8⁺ regulatory T cells are significantly highest in the tumour, and least amount of CD8⁻ regulatory T cells is in tumour-adjacent tissue. CD8⁺ regulatory T cells are significantly highest in the tumour, and least the statistical significance for p-value * p value<0.05, ** p-value <0.01

(CD3⁺CD4⁺CD25⁺CD127^{low}FOXP3⁺, Tregs) that help modulate tumour growth might be differentially present in these tissue types. T regulatory cells (Tregs) as a subset of T lymphocytes are considered to be immunosuppressive in that they downregulate proliferation and induction of CD8⁺ effector T cells (243). In healthy individuals, Tregs function is to maintain self-antigen tolerance and thus prevent autoimmune disorders. However, in disease state such as solid tumours, Tregs could result in enhanced tumour progression by suppressing the effector T cell anti-tumour activity (244). The deviations in CD4⁺T cells to CD8⁺T cells ratio in the human body is generally altered in disease conditions, for example, a low ratio is observed in immune risk conditions such as chronic inflammation, the normal ratio in blood is considered to be between 1.5 to 2.5 (245). In the analysis, there is no significant difference in the ratio of T helper cell to T cytotoxic cell in the three tissues (Figure 9B). Interestingly we discovered that there are significantly lower numbers of T regulatory cells in the tumour-adjacent tissue compared to matched tumour tissue (Figure 9C). The T regulatory cells were gated in the analysis as CD3⁺CD8⁻CD25⁺CD27^{low} for CD4⁺ Tregs and CD3⁺CD8⁺CD25⁺CD27^{low} as CD8⁺ Tregs. CD4⁺ Tregs are found in higher proportion in the human body compared to CD8⁺ Tregs(168). CD4⁺ Tregs were significantly higher in tumour tissue compared to tumour-adjacent tissue and normal breast tissue (Figure 9C).

Although we did not observe any significant difference in B cell (CD19⁺) to T cell (CD3⁺) in the breast tumours and the tumour-adjacent tissue (Figure 10A), 2 of the 5 tumours examined showed presence of CD38⁺ B cells in the tumour samples, however, the number of CD38⁺ B cells is not statistically different among the samples examined (Figure 10B). CD38⁺ marker is expressed by B regulatory cells, germinal centre B cells and terminally differentiated plasma B cells. The presence of CD38⁺ B cells is considered a poor prognosis for breast cancer because these CD38⁺ B cells are associated with IL-10 production and suppress IFN- γ and TNF- α production by CD4⁺

in vitro (246–248). Even though there is no statistical significance in B cell to T cell ratio, we can observe a trend emerging where this ratio is higher for normal tissue compared to tumour and matched TAT samples suggesting that there are more B cells in the healthy breast tissue compared to the T cells. Increasing the number of samples may provide statistical significance, thus strengthening unique immune profile of TAT compared to matched tumour tissue and normal breast tissue.

4.1.1.4 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains significantly higher PD-L1⁺ Monocytes and Macrophages

The programmed cell death ligand 1 (PD-L1) is a ligand for PD1 receptor that downregulates the anti-tumour activity of the cytotoxic T cells. PD-L1 is highly expressed by tumour cells. Blocking PD-L1/PD1 interaction has shown promising results in the clinic. In addition to tumour cells, however, PD-L1 expression is upregulated in lymphoid and the myeloid cells alike under the influence of interferon-gamma (IFN γ) and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) (249–251). This is interesting because increased PD-L1 expression in the immune cells is linked to better overall survival and relapse-free survival in cancer patients (252). We, therefore, compared the expression of PD-L1 on different immune cell subsets obtained from ER⁺ breast cancer tumours, matching tumour-adjacent tissue (TAT) and the normal breast tissue based on the immunophenotyping data. For this purpose, the expression of CD14 marker was used for distinguishing monocytes and macrophages while CD19 expression was used to identify all B cell subsets and CD3 expression was used to identify all T cell subsets. Our analysis revealed that the monocyte/macrophage cells expressed the highest level of PD-L1 protein and that the monocytes and macrophages in the TAT samples contained the highest expression of PD-L1 (Figure 10C).



Figure 10: Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains significantly higher PD-L1⁺ Monocyte/Macrophages. A) Immune cells isolated from the normal breast tissue, tumour and matched tumour adjacent tissue were subjected immunophenotyping, from the FACS plots absolute B cells (CD19⁺ cells) and T cells (CD3⁺ cells) were calculated from the immunophenotyping generated FACS plots. The B cell to T cell ratio is not statistically different in the three tissues. B) B regulatory cells and terminally differentiated plasma B cells express CD38 marker, interestingly only two out of five samples had CD38⁺ B cells in them, there is no statistical difference in the CD38⁺ B cell presence across the three tissues. C) PD-L1 is expressed on immune cells for regulating immune responses, it can be

upregulated in different immune cell subtypes. Here in the immunophenotyping analysis, PD-L1 expression was analyzed on each immune cell subtypes. There is a significantly high number of PD-L1⁺ CD14⁺ cells in the tumour-adjacent tissue compared to normal breast tissue. The asterisk denotes the statistical significance with p-value <0.05.
4.2 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains tumour-reactive immune cells

4.2.1 Optimizing Matrigel Co-culture conditions

To assess if the immune cells present in tissue adjacent to malignant tumours could detect and eliminate cancer cells, an in vitro assay needs to set up and optimized that allows both the immune cells and breast cancer cell survival and proliferation. For this purpose, the 3 dimensional (3D) Matrigel model was chosen. Matrigel is prepared from the extracellular matrix proteins secreted by the Engelbreth-Holm-Swarm mouse sarcoma cells and it is mostly composed of laminin and type I collagen as well as many different growth factors and cytokines. Because Matrigel polymerizes to create a porous 3D matrix structure, it mimics the in vivo tissue environment better than the 2D tissue culture plates.

4.2.1.1 Matrigel cultures support breast cancer cell growth and immune cell survival

To optimize the length of culture time in Matrigel, two different luminal breast cancer cell lines (EpCAM⁺ ER⁺), the MCF7 and T47D cells, were used. To optimize the Matrigel culture duration, $5x10^4$ cells were placed on top of matrigel and on days 5 and day 10 gels were dissociated and the number of viable cancer cells (EpCAM⁺PI⁻) in each gel was determined (Figure 11A) using flow cytometric analysis. On day 5, the MCF7 and T47D cell numbers had increased to 94767±5644 (~2 fold compared to initial seeding number) and 147640±9790 (~3 fold compared to initial seeding number) respectively (Figure 11B and 11C). On day 10, gels contained 118156±2455 and 163860±32004 MCF7 and T47D cells respectively (Figure 11B and 11C). This data then suggests that the healthy growth of breast cancer cells can be supported up to 5 days in Matrigel cultures.

4.2.1.2 Maintaining immune cells in Matrigel cultures

Previously, immune cells have been successfully maintained in vitro in non-adherent cultures or in semi-solid conditions such as methylcellulose cultures (253,254). Recently, immune cells were successfully maintained in 3D Matrigel using various cytokines and growth factors to promote activation and proliferation of different immune cell types. However, the viability of immune cells in Matrigel cultures using our growth medium that is optimized for breast cancer cells is unknown. To address this issue, CD45⁺CD31⁺ cells were immunomagnetically separated from breast reduction samples (i.e. normal breast tissue), $5x10^4$ cells were placed on top of Matrigels and grown for 4 hours and 2 days. Gels were dissociated and live immune cell (CD45⁺PI⁻) numbers were obtained using a flow cytometer (Figure 13A). On average, a small decrease (6.733±5.8%) in percent live immune cells could be observed over the course of 2 days in Matrigel. This data then indicates that immune cells could be maintained in Matrigel cultures up to 2 days using our growth medium that is optimized for breast cancer cell survival.

4.2.1.2.1 Immunomagnetic cell separation provides a low number of immune cells from the dissociated tissue samples

Two methods are commonly used to obtain live cells from the dissociated tissue including the breast tissue, namely the fluorescent activated cell sorting (FACS) and immunomagnetic cell separation. FACS is commonly used when isolation of complex cell types with multiple markers is required or cell populations are needed or the cell population of interest are to be isolated based on protein expression levels. However, immunomagnetic cell separation is the preferred cell isolation method to obtain common cell types such as bulk immune cells because it is a faster and simpler procedure. The immunomagnetic cell sorting relies on the availability of specific antibody

A



Figure 11: Optimization of Breast cancer cell line in matrigel. $5x10^4$ MCF7 cells and $5x10^4$ T47D cells were plated on to matrigel for 10 days in 96 well plate. On day 5 and day 10 the gels were dissociated and the cells were stained with Propidium iodide (PI) for differentiating live/dead cells and absolute cell number was calculated counted using a flow cytometer. A) Image showing the formation of spheroids by MCF7 and T47D breast cancer cells in matrigel on day 5. MCF7 cells formed spheroids in matrigel in two days. 4x magnification and 10x magnification for both the cell lines are shown B) 5 x 10⁴ MCF7 cells significantly doubled (p-value 0.005) in cell number with 5 days of culture 3D culture. C) 5 x 10⁴ T47D cells tripled (p-value 0.003) in cell number with 5 days of 3D culture. The asterisk denotes the statistical significance for p-value * p value<0.05, ** p-value <0.01, *** p-value <0.001.

or ligand against cell surface antigens. By crosslinking the labelled cells to magnetic nanoparticles, the selected cells can be obtained using a strong magnetic field (255). Therefore, we have elected to use immunomagnetic cell separation technique to obtain CD45+ immune cells from the dissociated breast tissue, tumour tissue and the matched tumour-adjacent breast tissue.

As discussed earlier, only 16±6.5% of normal breast tissue contains immune cells (Figure 4A). Immunomagnetic cell separation was used for isolating CD45⁺ cells where purity of immune cells in the isolation fraction was compromised due to low frequency of immune cells in the tissue digest. To remedy this issue, both immune cells CD45⁺ and endothelial cells CD31⁺ were isolated together through immunomagnetic cell isolation. Based on this strategy, the enrichment of CD45⁺ cells was variable but on an average samples showed 22%±8.5 purity (figure 13B). The percentage of CD45⁺ and CD31⁺ cells in the immunomagnetic isolates cannot be compared with the live cellular composition in normal breast (Figure 4A) for following two reasons. The composition of immune cells in the breast tissue (Figure 4A) was calculated from fresh samples that did not undergo centrifugation for enriching cell types (processing of pellet A, B and C were not carried out here). However, the breast tissue samples used for immunomagnetic cell separation were from partially separated (i.e. A and B pellets) and previously frozen tissue fractions that may have reduce immune cells viability in these samples. This immunomagnetically sorted out CD45⁺ cells and CD31⁺ cells were used for the co-culture experiments. Representative FACS plot showing the purity of immune cells and endothelial cells in the magnetic sorts are shown in Figure 12.



Figure 12: Representative FACS plot showing the composition of immune cells and endothelial cells in the magnetically separated cells. The enrichment of CD45⁺ immune cells in the magnetically separated cells were calculated as per gating strategies showed.



Figure 13: Optimization of immune cells in Matrigel. 5x10⁴ immunomagnetically isolated CD45⁺ cells and CD31⁺ cells were plated in matrigel for 2 days, gels were dissociated at 4 hours after plating and on day 2. The culture conditions were the same as that of the breast cancer cell lines. The cells from the Matrigel were stained with PI and Phycoerythrin conjugated anti-human CD45 antibody and the absolute cell number was calculated using flow cytometry. A) Due to variations in the CD45⁺ cells obtained from the sample, the survival of immune cells is independently plotted for each sample. Immune cells viability in Matrigel decreases with time for some samples. B) The CD45⁺ cells in immunomagnetically

sorted samples vary between samples to sample. The proportion of live CD45⁺ cells in the sorts have depicted in the graph. Each dot represents each sample. The asterisk denotes the statistical significance for p-value * p value<0.05, ** p-value <0.01

4.2.2 Optimization of culture conditions for primary breast cancer and immune cells cocultures

Since the overarching goal of my project is to determine if immune cells present in the tumouradjacent breast tissue are tumour reactive, I need to first determine the optimum 3D culture time where immune cell responses against breast epithelial cells can be detected. For this purpose, leukocytes from the normal healthy breast, tumour-adjacent and primary tumours need to be placed in co-cultures with matched primary breast cancer cells. However, the growth medium used for the in vitro 3D assay and culture duration has been optimized to support the survival and proliferation of normal and malignant breast epithelial cells and not human leukocytes. To ascertain the co-culture time needed to robustly observe leukocytes cell killing in our 3D culture conditions, immune cells from healthy breast were placed in co-cultures with the MCF7 breast cancer cells. These cells were chosen because of the alloreactivity of normal T- cells to the mismatched MHC molecules present on the MCF7 cells. MCF7 cells are well characterized for their ability to express MHC molecules (HLA in humans) which is important for T cell mediated immune response (256).

For this purpose, the co-cultures were initiated by first placing the MCF7 cells in the 3D Matrigel cultures for two days to allow organoids to develop. On the third day, immune cells were placed on top of the gels and allowed to penetrate into the gel. At different time points, gels were dissociated and a total number of viable cells was determined using a flow cytometer. The experimental outline is depicted in Figure 14A.

The density of cells that can be plated for co-culture experiment was initially optimized. The optimization experiment involved plating different density of cells at 5×10^4 , 1×10^5 and 2×10^5 in matrigel with 1:1 ratio (Breast cancer cell: Immunomagnetic sorts) for 1 day. The co-culture



Figure 14: Optimization of cell density in matrigel co-cultures. $5x10^4$, $1x10^5$ and $2x10^5$ in matrigel with 1:1 ratio (Breast cancer cell: Immunomagnetic sorts) for 1 day as shown in the flowchart. The gels were dissociated and cells were made into single cells. Cells were stained with FITC conjugated EpCAM, PI and PE-conjugated CD45 antibody. Cells were quantified using flow cytometry. A) Flowchart showing the experimental design for co-culture experiment using breast cancer cell lines and immune cells in matrigel. B) MCF7 cells in co-culture at different density in matrigel. No statistical difference in the cell number was

observed in 24hours for three different densities. $1x10^5$ cell had the least variability and best cell recovery from the gel (1.05±0.4 fold). C) N-CD45s in co-culture at different densities. A significant loss of N-CD45s (p-value 0.04) was observed in $1x10^5$ cell density. Recovery of cells was low at this cell density compared to the other two cell densities.

experiment was set up for detecting immune response in-vitro. MCF7 is foreign to immune cells isolated from the human breast tissue. There was no significant reduction in the MCF7 cell number after a day of co-culture suggesting no immune response taking place in the co-culture against the MCF7 cell lines (Figure 14B). However immune cells were significantly undetectable at $5x10^4$ seeding density during the co-culture experiments (Figure 14C). The least variable data and recovery of cells from matrigel after dissociation was at the $1x10^5$ of each cell type. Further co-culture experiments were carried out with the $1x10^5$ density of breast cancer cells and immunomagnetic sorts.

4.2.2.1 Eight-hour co-cultures provide optimum time to measure breast cancer cell number reduction in co-cultures.

Immunomagnetically isolated immune cells from the normal breast (N-CD45) and the tumour (Tumour infiltrating leukocytes- TILs) were co-cultured with MCF7 breast cancer cell cells for 24 hours. Due to the MHC mismatched between the cell types, it is anticipated that MCF7 cells would trigger immune responses from both the innate and adaptive immune cells present in the NCD45 and TIL samples. The matrigels were dissociated after 24 hours and a total number of breast cancer cells (EpCAM⁺ cells) and immune cells (CD45⁺ cells) were obtained. Interestingly, no significant reduction in the MCF7 cell numbers was detected in the co-cultures with N-CD45 (Figure 15A) or TILs (Figure 15B) compared to MCF7 cells alone (controls). However, a significant decrease in the N-CD45 cell numbers (0.48±0.04 fold) was detected in the co-cultures. We postulated that in 24 hours co-culture time period may have resulted in immune cell death and the recovery of breast cancer cell numbers in these experiments. We, therefore, hypothesized that in these co-cultures the reduction in MCF7 cell number would be rapid as it would engage in both the innate and adaptive



Figure 15: Optimization of co-cultures time. 1x10⁵ MCF7 cells were co-cultured with 1x10⁵ immunomagnetic sorts containing CD45⁺ immune cells and CD31⁺ endothelial cells in matrigel for 1 day. After one-day gels were dissociated and cells were stained with PI for live/dead, FITC conjugated anti-human EpCAM and PE-conjugated anti-human CD45

antibodies, absolute cell numbers of EpCAM⁺ breast cancer cell lines and CD45⁺ immune cells were calculated using flow cytometry. To optimize the co-culture time period different co-culture time periods were observed. A) MCF7 co-cultured with N-CD45 (immune cells isolated from the normal breast) for 24 hours does not show a significant reduction in MCF7 cells. Immune cells significantly (p-value 0.0015) reduced at 24 hours. B) MCF7 co-cultured with TILs (immune cells isolated from the tumour tissue) for 24 hours does not show any significant reduction in MCF7 cells or TILs. C) MCF7 co-cultured with N-CD45 for 4 hours and 8 hours, 8 hours of co-culture shows a significant reduction in MCF7 cells but the N-CD45s doesn't show any significant decrease with time.

immunity. To test this hypothesis, co-culture experiments were set up with a shorter culture time. MCF7 cells were placed in co-cultures with N-CD45 cells as before and gels were dissociated after 4 hours and 8 hours and a total number of live MCF7 cells and NCD45 cells were obtained as described. At 8 hours, there was a significant and robust reduction in MCF7 cell number (from 72413±4297 to 32875±12990) while no statistically significant decrease in immune cell numbers could be observed (Figure 15C). No statistically significant decrease in the MCF7 or immune cell numbers could be detected in the 4-hour co-cultures (Figure 15C). In the co-culture assays, the CD45⁺ cell number in co-culture was significantly reduced for 24 hour co-culture time period, however in the 4 hours and 8 hours the reduction in immune cell number was not significant. Based on these observations, 8-hours was chosen as the optimum time to observe potential reduction in breast cancer cell number in 3D matrigel.

4.2.2.2 Detection and quantification of different cell types in 3D Matrigel cocultures

As a control for co-culture experiments with human samples, the leukocytes present in the tumouradjacent breast tissue samples will be placed in co-cultures with breast epithelial cells also obtained from the same tissue samples. In the co-cultures of breast cancer cells and leukocytes, the two cell types were distinguished by the expression of EpCAM and CD45 that are unique to each cell type. Likewise, EpCAM protein is strongly expressed by the normal human breast epithelial cells allowing them to be separately identified in the co-culture experiments from the leukocytes. However, previous research from our laboratory (90) indicates that the breast epithelial cells present in the tumour-adjacent tissue express very little EpCAM and therefore a different strategy is required for quantifying their cell numbers in the co-cultures. It should be noted that although the organoid enriched fractions obtained from the freshly dissociated breast tissue contains mostly epithelial cells, this fraction contains a heterogeneous population of cells such as fibroblasts, adipocytes, nerve cells and the immunomagnetically isolated cells contains both immune cells as well as endothelial cells. That is why it is important to optimize a strategy to specifically quantify the impact of leukocytes on tumour-adjacent breast epithelial cells.

To address this issue, tumour-adjacent breast tissue was dissociated and epithelial-enriched fraction, as well as CD45⁺CD31⁺ cell fraction, was obtained as described earlier and placed in cocultures in Matrigel for 8 hours. Matrigels were dissociated, made into single-cell suspensions, and stained with PI and CD45. On a flow cytometer, the dead PI⁺ cells were excluded and the percent live CD45⁺ (leukocytes) and CD45- (breast cells, including added endothelial cells in the co-cultures) were determined (Figure 16). To examine the accuracy of the EpCAM-independent method for obtaining live cell numbers, MCF7 and N-CD45 cells were placed in Matrigel cocultures as described. After 8 hours, single cells suspensions were obtained from each gel and the number of live breast cancer cells were obtained in an EpCAM-dependent (Figure 16A) and EpCAM independent manner (Figure 16B). Interestingly, no statistical difference was observed between the number of live EpCAM⁺ MCF7 cells quantified as per EpCAM-independent and EpCAM-dependent procedure (Figure 17). These results indicate that the number of live EpCAM⁺ breast cells can be also quantified without the need to detect EpCAM expression and therefore the number of live breast cells in the Matrigel co-cultures of tumour-adjacent breast cells (contain heterogeneous population of cells) and matching leukocytes can be quantified without the use of EpCAM expression. One of the limitations we faced in implementing an effective gating strategy for EpCAM-independent live cell number quantification was that sCD31+ endothelial cells were not gated out.



Figure 16: Gating strategy for quantifying the cells in co-culture experiment. EpCAM marker was used to quantitatively track the breast cancer cells in the optimization experiments. Normal epithelial breast cells and human breast cancer cells have EpCAM⁺ cells but the breast cells isolated from tumour-adjacent tissue does have low/no EpCAM expressing cells. To observe if immune cells were autoreactive in matrigel, co-culture of immune cells and matched human breast cells (EpCAM⁺ cells from normal breast and EpCAM^{+/-} cells from tumour-adjacent tissue) were cultured together. Two gating strategies were designed to analyze the EpCAM dependent and EpCAM independent samples. A)

EpCAM dependent gating for cells that are EpCAM marker positive cells like breast cancer cells (BCCs) and EpCAM⁺ normal human breast cells. B) EpCAM independent gating for cells that do not express EpCAM marker, cells like immune cells and tumour-adjacent human breast cells are gated using this strategy.

4.2.3 Ex vivo expanded primary breast cancer tumour cells express HLA protein

A well-described mechanism utilized by the cancer cells to evade immune cell responses is the loss of the Human Leukocyte Antigen (HLA) which essential to the recognition and elimination of target cells by the innate and adaptive immune cells. To study immune cell reactivity against breast cancer cells, I would use primary human malignant cells that have been expanded ex vivo (unpublished data from our Laboratory). The ability to expand these primary breast cancer cells allows me to set up a co-culture experiment with leukocytes obtained from matched tumour-adjacent breast tissue. It is therefore important to ensure that any potential immune cell reactions against the tumour cells observed in my experiments are not due to loss of HLA protein on the surface of the cells. For this purpose, primary breast cancer cells expanded from six different breast cancer tumours were stained with a pan anti-HLA ABC antibody and HLA protein expression was examine using flow cytometry (Figure 18). HLA expression was detected on the surface of all ex vivo expanded cells, on average 90±9.7% percent of cells express HLA protein. This data suggests that antigen-specific immune cell reactivity against the ex vivo expanded primary breast cancer cells is possible in the co-culture Matrigel experiments.

4.2.4 Tumour-adjacent breast tissue contains primed tumour-reactive leukocytes

The tissue adjacent to malignant breast cancer tumours is typically disease-free and incidence of local tumour recurrence remains very low. Such clinical observations suggest that the tumour-adjacent breast tissue may contain tumour-reactive immune cells that can detect and eliminate breast cancer cells (BCCs) and thereby preventing or slowing down the invasion of tumour into the surrounding tissue. To test this hypothesis, breast epithelial and immune cells were obtained from 6 separate primary malignant ER⁺ human breast cancer tumours and the matched tumour-adjacent tissue. As controls, immune cells and epithelial cells were also obtained from healthy



Figure 17. EpCAM independent and EpCAM dependent analysis has no significant differences. EpCAM independent and EpCAM dependent analysis was used for calculating absolute cell numbers of EpCAM positive and EpCAM negative human breast cell in matrigel co-cultures. MCF7 cells co-cultured with normal immune cells from breast were subjected to both the different analysis. Matrigels were dissociated after 8 hours and the absolute cell number was calculated from the flow cytometry. Fold change was calculated with the controls in the experiment. Comparison of EpCAM dependent analysis and EpCAM independent analysis shows a significant reduction in a number of MCF7 cells after 8-hour co-culture, but there is no significant difference between the two analyses.



Figure 18. HLA expression in expanded tumour cells. The six expanded primary breast cancer cells were checked for HLA expression using and APC conjugated pan-HLA antibody. Histograms showing HLA expression in the six primary expanded breast cancer cells. These samples were used for co-culture experiment

normal human breast samples obtained from breast reduction surgeries. As mentioned before, the immune cells are obtained immunomagnetically along with the CD31⁺ vascular endothelial cells. Breast cancer cells (BCCs) were placed in Matrigel co-cultures with matched tumour-adjacent immune cells (TAT-CD45). The BCCs used for these experiments were first expanded in 2D cultures examined for the expression of HLA as described in Figure 14A. 1 x 10⁵ BCCs were placed in Matrigel for two days and subsequently the matched TAT-CD45 cells were added to each gel. As controls, breast cells obtained from the TAT samples were also placed in Matrigel co-cultures with TAT-CD45 were no immune reaction is anticipated. As well, immune cells (N-CD45s) were placed in Matrigel co-cultures with BCCs as a positive control in that alloreactivity due to HLA mismatch is anticipated in these cultures.

After 8 hours, the gels were dissociated and organoids were made into single-cell suspensions and the number of normal and malignant epithelial cells along with immune cells in each gel was quantified as described earlier. Very interestingly, there was a significant decrease (p-value 0.031) in the live BCCs in co-cultures with TAT-CD45 (Figure 19A). However, the same TAT-CD45 cells are completely non-reactive against the TAT breast cells (the significant increase in TAT breast cells in 8 hour cultures is due to the presence of endothelial cells in the co-cultures which contributed to the total live cell counts) (Figure 19A), suggesting the leukocytes present in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue are reactive specifically against the primary tumour cells. As anticipated, a significant (p-value 0.018) decrease in BCC numbers was observed in co-cultures with N-CD45 (reduced to 0.6 ± 0.3 fold, Figure 19B) however the same N-CD45 cells did not decrease the autologous normal breast epithelial cells (Figure 19B). In the co-cultures with BCCs as expected, (as shown in the optimization experiments Figure 15C) there was a significant



Figure 19. Tumour-adjacent tissue contains immune cells that are primed to eliminate breast cancer cells. $1x10^5$ expanded breast cancer cells were co-cultured with matched $1x10^5$ immunomagnetic sorts (CD45⁺ immune cells, CD31⁺ endothelial cells) from tumour adjacent

breast tissue and immunomagnetic sorts (CD45⁺ immune cells, CD31⁺ endothelial cells) from normal breast tissue in matrigel for 8 hours. Gels were dissociated after 8 hours and the cells were stained with PI (Propidium iodide), FITC conjugated anti-human EpCAM antibody and PE-conjugated anti-human CD45 antibody. Absolute cell number was calculated using flow cytometry. Controls were set up for observing autoreactive immune reactivity by coculturing normal breast cells with matched immune cells and breast cells from tumouradjacent tissue. Cell number was converted to fold change using the formula mentioned in the materials and methods section. A) Immune cells from TAT can kill breast cancer cells but not autologous human breast cells. B) Immune cells from the normal breast can kill nonautologous breast cancer cells, but not autologous normal breast cells. C) Immune cells cocultured with breast cancer cells significantly reduced in cell number but not reduced in cultures with non-cancerous cells. The asterisk denotes the statistical significance for p-value * p value<0.05, ** p-value <0.01. decrease in the TAT-CD45 (p-value 0.018) and N-CD45 (p-value 0.005) cells while no changes in the immune cell numbers could be detected in co-cultures with the autologous normal and TAT epithelial cells (Figure 19C).

Chapter 5 - Discussion

Tumour cells evade immune cell responses by creating an immune-suppressed environment that favours their survival and proliferation. Although CAR T therapies have been successfully used in the clinic to detect and eliminate cancer cells in melanoma, lung and other solid tumours (257– 260), unfortunately, this form of immune therapy has been unsuccessful in treating breast tumour (206,261). Important to the success of CAR T therapies is the identification of breast cancer tumour-specific antigens. To date, however, no such antigens have been identified for breast cancer tumours. To this end, much research effort has been focused on the tumour microenvironment to identify tumour-reactive immune cells. However, tumour reactive immune cells in the tumour microenvironment are limited in number and the immune-suppressed nature of TME have hampered the identification of antigens specific to breast cancer cells that are recognizable by the immune cells. There are reports that 20% of the primary tumours and 46% of the metastatic tumours will have only less than 1% live TILs in them (262). This makes it challenging for the researchers to isolate tumour reactive immune cells from these sites. Therefore, identification of tissue sites other than tumour microenvironment where breast tumour-reactive immune cells might reside is needed. To this end, we hypothesized that tissue adjacent to malignant breast cancer tumours contains tumour-reactive immune cells.

The immunobiology of the tumour-adjacent tissue is not well studied. Therefore, for the purposes of my thesis, I first examined the immune cell composition of tumour-adjacent breast tissue. This analysis revealed that TAT samples contained fewer regulatory T cells compared to the matched tumour samples suggesting that TAT may be a less immunosuppressed environment. The presence of higher numbers of the regulatory T cells in the tumour microenvironment has been

documented before and has been suggested to be a mechanism of immune response evasion by solid tumours such as breast tumours (198,263,264).

T cells are a major immune cell present in the normal healthy breast tissue, tumour-adjacent tissue and tumour tissue. It should be noted that enzymes used to digest and dissociate breast tissue and tumour samples are harsh and resulted in cleavage of proteins that commonly used to identify CD4 helper T cells and the natural killer cells which have been reported previously (265,266). To get around this problem, CD3⁺CD8⁻ cells were identified as T helper cells. It is also possible that the NK T cells could also be included in the CD3+CD8- population, however, this may not be an important issue given that NK T cells usually are present at low frequency in solid tissues (198). The ratio of helper T cell to cytotoxic T cells is an important measure of the immune response in disease states such as leukaemia compared a healthy individual where this ratio is observed to be between 1.5 to 2.5 (245). However, this ratio was determined based on the presence of these immune cells in the peripheral blood (9). In any case, no significant difference in the ratio helper T cells to cytotoxic T cells was observed in matched tumour and the tumour-adjacent breast tissue. This finding is not surprising as factors such as age, ethnicity, exposure to infections, genetics and sex are known to affect the ratio. Immunophenotyping results summarized in drawing (Figure 20). Limitation in sample size and cell numbers has to be addressed in the future experiments. The issue related to small cell numbers can be addressed by obtaining larger tissue samples the the availability of in vitro cultures to expand immune cells after isolation. These and other issues are further discussed in the future directions chapter. A trend in B cell population seems to be emerging from the immunophenotyping data however more samples are required to obtain statistical validy and better understand if B cell numbers are truly higher in the healthy breast tissue compared to the tumour and tumour-adjacent tissue. The so-called checkpoint inhibitor, PD-L1/PD1, there by



Figure 20: Immunophenotyping immune cells in tissues. T cells are abundantly present in the tumour and tumour-adjacent tissue. Further analysis of these T cells revealed the majority of T cells in tumour comprise of T regulatory cells. Tumour-adjacent tissue contains a significantly higher number of PD-L1⁺ macrophages.

evade T cell responses. Indeed, the current studies on the reactivation of T cell response against breast cancer cells in the tumour microenvironment require the use of checkpoint inhibitors (267). Notably, my observations indicate that tumour-adjacent immune cells do not require check-point inhibitors to detect and eliminate breast cancer cells in vitro. In addition to regulating T cell functions, PD-L1 expression on immune cells has been shown to modulate immune cell responses. For example, in the presence of TNF- α and IFN- γ , PD-L1 expression is increased in monocytes and macrophages (249). In human tumours like melanoma, gastric cancer and non-small cell lung carcinoma PD-L1+ macrophages are more in tumours than PD-L1+ tumour cells. PD-L1+ macrophages activated with its ligand (CD80 or PD-1) or antibodies are activated, proliferating and has a proinflammatory phenotype (iNOS, IL-1, IL-1β, and IL-6 secretion). An in vivo studydone in RAG-/- mice showed that activation of PD-L1+ macrophages with antibodies had antitumour effects showing slow tumour growth and complete tumour regression in 10% of the mice (268). Interestingly, I observed a significantly higher number of PD-L1⁺ CD14⁺ cells in the tumour-adjacent tissue compared to normal tissue (Figure 10C). This observation is interesting because the presence of PD-L1+ macrophages in tumour-adjacent tissue may be keeping the tumour proliferation in check and preventing loco-regional recurrence of cancer. This observation also suggests that the tumour-adjacent breast tissue could be enriched for TNF- α or IFN-y cytokines.

Culturing malignant breast cancer cells in vitro onto the surface of 2D plastic tissue culture dishes can alter the important signalling mechanisms in the cells as well as changes in the expression of proteins important to immune cell responses (269). For this reason, I chose to use Matrigel which is rich in laminin for the co-culture experiments to mimic as closely as possible the in vivo 3D conditions environment of breast cancer tumours (270). After the expansion of breast cancer cells in 2D, the cells were plated onto matrigel for mimicking the in vivo characteristics of cells. The matrigel culture conditions had been established and optimized in our laboratory for growth of breast cancer cell lines such as MCF7 and T47D as well as the primary breast cancer cells (271) but not for the survival of immune cells. Although different Matrigel culture conditions were tried, immune cell survival in the Matrigel cultures was variable. This is not surprising since no activating proinflammatory cytokines were added to the growth medium used in the Matrigel co-cultures. This was done to study if the immune cells present in the tissue adjacent to malignant breast cancer tumours are already "primed" to detect and eliminate cancer cells of the primary tumour.

CD45⁺ immune cells were isolated along with the CD31⁺ vascular endothelial cells as obtaining the CD45⁺ cells alone resulted in reduced recovery due to their low frequency in each sample. Although the CD31⁺ cells do secrete different cytokines and therefore it is possible that CD31⁺ endothelial cells may influence the result during the co-culture experiments but their impact on immune cell responses against breast cancer cells was deemed to be minimal due to the following reasons. In TME endothelial cells are known to behave differently due to hypoxic conditions and due to vascular endothelial growth factors (VEGF) enriched environment. They are morphologically dysfunctional having leaky blood flow, irregular cell shape lacking proper tight junctions and they are fragile (272). These properties are not functional as I have dissociated these cells in my culture system and are not contributing to its function in TME. Tumour endothelial cells (TECs) are not used in my experiments. The source of endothelial cells in my culture assays are normal breast tissue and tumour-adjacent tissue. Normal endothelial cells are known to secrete vasodilator, prostacyclin and endothelin-1 which are peptides that regulate selective adhesion of cells and leukocytes coming from the bloodstream (273). Detection and quantification of live breast cancer and immune cell numbers in the Matrigel cocultures required two separate mechanisms. Whereas the normal and malignant breast cells express EpCAM protein on the cell surface, the tumour-adjacent breast cells do not (90). This observation was recently reported by our laboratory (90) and was found to be due to the abnormal presence of TGF- β in this tissue. Therefore, I optimized an EpCAM-independent strategy to quantify the number of live non-immune cells in Matrigel cultures initiated with tumour-adjacent breast cells. In this case, it was found that the total cell number after excluding the CD45+ immune cells provided similar live cell count as using EpCAM to distinguish the epithelial cells. This might be because the Matrigel conditions are not optimized to support the proliferation and survival of the contaminating CD31⁺ vascular endothelial cells.

Through a series of experiments, it was determined that the reduction in breast cancer cell numbers in the 3D Matrigels could be detected as early as 8 hours when they are co-cultured with immune cells and endothelial cells. Although this culture time might seem short, a previous study showed that significant breast cancer cell loss by the natural killer cells could be detected after 4-5 hours (208). Adaptive immune cells take longer time period for priming and detecting tumour cells invitro (207). However primed adaptive T cells, especially CD8+ T cells are also known to secrete granzyme B and CCL5 in breast cancer co-cultures and if these receptors are activated with CD3/CD28 antibodies then they will secrete IFN- γ into the culture in a short period because they do not require priming in vitro (262). In the optimization experiments it was observed that the immune cells are not primed to recognize MCF7 cells in 8 hour, suggesting that the innate immune responses against MC7 cells from NK cells and Macrophages are likely. This may not be the case when TAT-CD45⁺s are used in the co-culture experiments as they may contain tumour-reactive CD8⁺ T cells resulting in adaptive immune cell responses. This is also supported by the fact that T cells are the abundant immune cell type in tissue used in this study.

In addition to optimizing 3D Matrigel co-culture conditions, another challenge facing this project was the need to use autologous primary breast cancer cells. Due to the small sample size, sufficient cell cannot be obtained from each individual breast cancer tumour samples. For this reason, our laboratory has developed a cell culture process along with new growth medium formulation that allows the expansion of primary human breast cancer cells while maintaining their characteristic and malignant potential. Although these in vitro expanded cells provide a sufficient number of breast cancer cells needed for my experiments, yet in vitro expansion of cells could introduce changes to cells that might affect immune cell responses against them. One such change could be loss of the Human Leukocyte Antigen (HLA) expression which then would result in non-specific immune cell responses against these cancer cells on the co-culture Matrigel. Upon examination, I found that the in vitro expanded minimally passaged primary human breast cancer cells indeed have retained their expression of HLA molecules.

Using these optimized 3D Matrigel culture conditions and cells, I observed that the tumouradjacent breast tissue contained tumour-reactive immune cells. The ability of these TAT-immune cells to eliminate autologous breast cancer cells was observed without prior cross-priming reactions, T cell activation with cytokines or antibodies. Moreover, the same TAT-immune cells showed no reactivity towards the breast epithelial cells obtained from the TAT samples suggesting their reactivity is specific to the breast cancer cells. In these co-cultures, a significant decrease in the CD45+ immune cells was observed. This decrease in cell numbers could be due to rapid exhaustion of the immune cell and/or absence of cytokines that are needed for their survival or proliferation. In some experiments where TAT-immune cells were placed in co-cultures with TAT- epithelial cells, increased number of epithelial cells was observed. Such an increase could be due to the presence of contaminating CD31⁺ cells and or fibroblasts which were not excluded from the cultures. Interestingly, the immunophenotyping experiments suggested TAT samples contained fewer regulatory T cells compared to the tumour microenvironment, suggesting that the immune cell responses in the tumour environment might be suppressed due to their higher numbers. It would be interesting to examine if immune cells present in the tumour microenvironment could suppress the tumour reactivity of the TAT-immune cells.

Unlike early breast lesions such as the ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS) where the tumours are confined to the breast ducts, I used malignant breast cancer tumour samples with invasive properties for this project. Due to the invasive nature of these tumours, it is possible that the cancer cells have reached the tumour-adjacent tissue and resulted in immune cell responses against the cancer cells. In this case, then, the tumour-reactive immune cells that reside in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue might be responsible for decreased loco-regional recurrence of breast cancer, a clinically infrequent event (224).

Chapter 6 - Significance and future directions

Early detection and diagnosis have significantly improved breast cancer outcomes and overall patient survival. The remaining challenge in the clinical care of breast cancer patients is the therapy resistance and recurrence of breast tumours. Recently, immunotherapy has shown promising results as an effective treatment against bladder and skin cancer. Immunotherapy harnesses patients own immune system's potential to specifically detect and eliminate cancer cells and therefore is anticipated to have fewer unwanted side effects that are normally associated with chemotherapies. When using targeted or chemotherapeutic agents, the heterogeneous population of cancer cells poses a challenge as such treatments might not work effectively on all tumour cell subsets and this process lead to the selection of predominantly therapy-resistant cells in tumours (207). The immune cells can detect and eliminate the tumour cells belonging to different subpopulations, as long as tumour cells do not develop mechanisms to suppress the immune system (e.g. expression of PD-L1 to suppress T cell response).

Adoptive transfer of immune cells (NK cells) that are primed to kill tumour cells has gained much attention with promising results using a xenograft mouse model (208). Recently, the adoptive transfer of immune cells has shown promising results with respect to increased overall patient survival, decreasing tumour burden and most importantly prevention of metastasis even for breast cancer in clinical studies (274–276). However, educating the T cells to detect and kill tumour cells without initiating auto-immune reactions has proven to be challenging (207). Only a small number of TILs that can be obtained from an individual breast cancer tumour sample, therefore researchers have focused on patient's plasma sample as a source of autologous immune cells (i.e. PBMCs) and use them for studying immune responses against cancer cells in a patient-specific manner. In this case however, the expansion and activation of these peripheral blood T cells are required for

potentially developing an antitumour immune response which has proven to be challenging in regards to breast cancer tumours (207). In this study, we have identified tumour-reactive immune cells are present in the tissue adjacent to the malignant breast tumours. Since these cells are already primed to detect and eliminate cancer cells, they can be used in adoptive transfer experiments if they can be sufficiently expanded ex vivo with minimal alterations to their properties. Therefore, the immune cells that reside in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue serve as an alternative source to obtain autologous tumour-reactive immune cells that seem to function eliminate tumour cells without the requirement to use checkpoint inhibitors or cross-priming reactions ex vivo. Using these cells for adoptive transfer may or may not kill the primary tumour or result in its regression but it may help prevent metastasis in breast cancer patients. The reason for this is not clear and further investigation and studies are required.

Future studies are required to specifically analyse the innate and the adaptive cell components of immune cells that reside in the tumour-adjacent tissue and determine the contribution of each immune cell type to the observed anti-tumour activity. To this end, blocking the activity of immune cell type in the Matrigel co-culture experiments will help in identifying their role in the anti-tumour activity of the tumour-adjacent tissue immune cells. For example MHC I is important for eliciting CD8⁺ mediated cell cytotoxicity. Blocking MHC I and MHC II in the co-culture using antibodies (clone W6/32 and Tu39 respectively) (207) can shut down adaptive response with Fc receptor blocking to prevent ADCC. The immune response in the co-culture experiments can be studied by analysing the expression of CD137, CD107a and IFN- γ production on immune cells. Cell tracer dyes of different colours can be used for visualizing the interaction between immune cells and breast cancer cells. If the reduction in cells number still persist in co-culture that could mean that the adaptive immunity has a role. Further characterization of the immune mechanism is possible

after sorting the immune cells from the tissue, expanding them in-vitro and then using them in cocultures. Expansion can be done by using a different media that contains RPMI, human serum and high concentration of IL-2. Based on which cell type that the experiment focusses on certain activating molecules like Dynabeads (Invitrogen, for NK cells) and CD3/CD28 (for T cells) can be used in the culture media. Also to conclude the cytokine profile in the experiments to analyse the immune reaction can be done by using mesoscale studies on co-culture supernatants. Naturally, it is possible that both innate and adaptive immune cells might play a role in this process and therefore an in-depth understanding of these tumour-reactive immune cells is required to study the clinical applicability of the observations described in this project.

In addition to immune cells and cancer cells, the tumour microenvironment contains other cell types. In this regard, assessing the role of these other cell types in the tumour microenvironment and in particular, the activated fibroblasts in modulating immune cell responses against breast cancer cells is very important. Therefore, future co-culture experiments should be set up with the autologous cancer-associated fibroblasts and adipocytes so that the in vitro reconstruction of the tumour microenvironment would more closely resemble the tumour environment in vivo. It would also be very interesting to explore the generation of mice with reconstituted immune cells derived from the immune cells that reside in the tumour-adjacent breast tissue and examine their anti-tumour activities in vivo.

I anticipate that the data that would be obtained from these experiments would serve as a framework to consider adoptive transfer clinical studies using ex vivo expanded immune cells from the tumour adjacent tissue in a patient-specific manner and examine their role as a treatment option against the development of metastatic tumours and extending the disease-free survival in breast cancer patients.

Chapter 7 – References

- 1. Breast cancer statistics (2019) Canadian Cancer Society. Retrieved from www.cancer.ca.
- Silwal-Pandit L, Vollan HKM, Chin S-F, Rueda OM, McKinney S, Osako T, et al. TP53 Mutation Spectrum in Breast Cancer Is Subtype Specific and Has Distinct Prognostic Relevance. Clin Cancer Res. 2014 Jul 1;20(13):3569–80.
- 3. Kim J-Y, Park K, Jung HH, Lee E, Cho EY, Lee KH, et al. Association between Mutation and Expression of TP53 as a Potential Prognostic Marker of Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. Cancer Res Treat. 2016 Oct;48(4):1338–50.
- 4. Yi Z, Ma F, Li C, Chen R, Yuan L, Sun X, et al. Landscape of somatic mutations in different subtypes of advanced breast cancer with circulating tumor DNA analysis. Sci Rep. 2017 Jul 20; 7(1):5995.
- 5. Encinas G, Sabelnykova VY, de Lyra EC, Hirata Katayama ML, Maistro S, de Vasconcellos Valle PWM, et al. Somatic mutations in early onset luminal breast cancer. Oncotarget. 2018 Apr 27;9(32):22460–79.
- 6. Ross JS, Fletcher JA. The HER-2/neu Oncogene in Breast Cancer: Prognostic Factor, Predictive Factor, and Target for Therapy. STEM CELLS. 1998;16(6):413–28.
- Dai X, Li T, Bai Z, Yang Y, Liu X, Zhan J, et al. Breast cancer intrinsic subtype classification, clinical use and future trends. Am J Cancer Res. 2015 Sep 15;5(10):2929–43.
- 8. Perou CM, Sørlie T, Eisen MB, van de Rijn M, Jeffrey SS, Rees CA, et al. Molecular portraits of human breast tumours. Nature. 2000 Aug 17;406(6797):747–52.
- Fallahpour S, Navaneelan T, De P, Borgo A. Breast cancer survival by molecular subtype: a population-based analysis of cancer registry data. CMAJ Open. 2017 Sep 25;5(3):E734– 9.
- O'Brien KM, Cole SR, Tse C-K, Perou CM, Carey LA, Foulkes WD, et al. Intrinsic breast tumor subtypes, race, and long-term survival in the Carolina Breast Cancer Study. Clin Cancer Res. 2010 Dec 15;16(24):6100–10.
- 11. Sotiriou C, Neo S-Y, McShane LM, Korn EL, Long PM, Jazaeri A, et al. Breast cancer classification and prognosis based on gene expression profiles from a population-based study. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003 Sep 2;100(18):10393–8.
- 12. Sørlie T, Tibshirani R, Parker J, Hastie T, Marron JS, Nobel A, et al. Repeated observation of breast tumor subtypes in independent gene expression data sets. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003 Jul 8;100(14):8418–23.
- 13. Sørlie T, Perou CM, Tibshirani R, Aas T, Geisler S, Johnsen H, et al. Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001 Sep 11;98(19):10869–74.
- Vallejos CS, Gómez HL, Cruz WR, Pinto JA, Dyer RR, Velarde R, et al. Breast Cancer Classification According to Immunohistochemistry Markers: Subtypes and Association With Clinicopathologic Variables in a Peruvian Hospital Database. Clinical Breast Cancer. 2010 Aug 1;10(4):294–300.
- Brenton JD, Carey LA, Ahmed AA, Caldas C. Molecular classification and molecular forecasting of breast cancer: ready for clinical application? J Clin Oncol. 2005 Oct 10;23(29):7350–60.
- 16. Nagata Y, Lan K-H, Zhou X, Tan M, Esteva FJ, Sahin AA, et al. PTEN activation contributes to tumor inhibition by trastuzumab, and loss of PTEN predicts trastuzumab resistance in patients. Cancer Cell. 2004 Aug;6(2):117–27.
- 17. Ho-Yen C, Bowen RL, Jones JL. Characterization of basal-like breast cancer: an update. Diagnostic Histopathology. 2012 Mar 1;18(3):104–11.
- 18. Nielsen TO, Hsu FD, Jensen K, Cheang M, Karaca G, Hu Z, et al. Immunohistochemical and clinical characterization of the basal-like subtype of invasive breast carcinoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2004 Aug 15;10(16):5367–74.
- Kondov B, Milenkovikj Z, Kondov G, Petrushevska G, Basheska N, Bogdanovska-Todorovska M, et al. Presentation of the Molecular Subtypes of Breast Cancer Detected By Immunohistochemistry in Surgically Treated Patients. Open Access Maced J Med Sci. 2018 Jun 6;6(6):961–7.
- 20. Yersal O, Barutca S. Biological subtypes of breast cancer: Prognostic and therapeutic implications. World J Clin Oncol. 2014 Aug 10;5(3):412–24.
- 21. Prat A, Perou CM. Deconstructing the molecular portraits of breast cancer. Mol Oncol. 2011 Feb;5(1):5–23.
- 22. Herschkowitz JI, Simin K, Weigman VJ, Mikaelian I, Usary J, Hu Z, et al. Identification of conserved gene expression features between murine mammary carcinoma models and human breast tumors. Genome Biol. 2007;8(5):R76.
- 23. Prat A, Parker JS, Karginova O, Fan C, Livasy C, Herschkowitz JI, et al. Phenotypic and molecular characterization of the claudin-low intrinsic subtype of breast cancer. Breast Cancer Research. 2010 Sep 2;12(5):R68.
- 24. Lawson JS, Glenn WK. Multiple oncogenic viruses are present in human breast tissues before development of virus associated breast cancer. Infect Agent Cancer. 2017 Oct 16; 12:55.

- 25. Tao Z, Shi A, Lu C, Song T, Zhang Z, Zhao J. Breast Cancer: Epidemiology and Etiology. Cell Biochem Biophys. 2015 Jun 1;72(2):333–8.
- 26. Tamimi RM, Colditz GA, Hazra A, Baer HJ, Hankinson SE, Rosner B, et al. Traditional breast cancer risk factors in relation to molecular subtypes of breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2012 Jan 1;131(1):159–67.
- 27. Althuis MD, Fergenbaum JH, Garcia-Closas M, Brinton LA, Madigan MP, Sherman ME. Etiology of hormone receptor-defined breast cancer: a systematic review of the literature. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2004 Oct;13(10):1558–68.
- 28. MacMahon B, Cole P, Brown J. Etiology of Human Breast Cancer: A Review. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1973 Jan 1;50(1):21–42.
- 29. Toriola AT, Colditz GA. Trends in breast cancer incidence and mortality in the United States: implications for prevention. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2013 Apr;138(3):665–73.
- Verma R, Bowen RL, Slater SE, Mihaimeed F, Jones JL. Pathological and epidemiological factors associated with advanced stage at diagnosis of breast cancer. Br Med Bull. 2012 Sep;103(1):129–45.
- 31. Smigal C, Jemal A, Ward E, Cokkinides V, Smith R, Howe HL, et al. Trends in breast cancer by race and ethnicity: update 2006. CA Cancer J Clin. 2006 Jun;56(3):168–83.
- 32. Carroll KK, Gammal EB, Plunkett ER. Dietary fat and mammary cancer. Can Med Assoc J. 1968 Mar 23;98(12):590–4.
- 33. Rudel RA, Attfield KR, Schifano JN, Brody JG. Chemicals causing mammary gland tumors in animals signal new directions for epidemiology, chemicals testing, and risk assessment for breast cancer prevention. Cancer. 2007;109(S12):2635–66.
- 34. Dunnick JK, Elwell MR, Huff J, Barrett JC. Chemically induced mammary gland cancer in the National Toxicology Program's carcinogenesis bioassay. Carcinogenesis. 1995 Feb 1;16(2):173–9.
- 35. Kispert S, McHowat J. Recent insights into cigarette smoking as a lifestyle risk factor for breast cancer. Breast Cancer (Dove Med Press). 2017 Mar 7;9:127–32.
- 36. Couch FJ, Nathanson KL, Offit K. Two decades after BRCA: setting paradigms in personalized cancer care and prevention. Science. 2014 Mar 28;343(6178):1466–70.
- Santarpia L, Bottai G, Kelly CM, Gy rffy B, Szekely B, Pusztai L. Deciphering and Targeting Oncogenic Mutations and Pathways in Breast Cancer. The Oncologist. 2016 Sep 1;21(9):1063–78.
- Hu X, Stern HM, Ge L, O'Brien C, Haydu L, Honchell CD, et al. Genetic alterations and oncogenic pathways associated with breast cancer subtypes. Mol Cancer Res. 2009 Apr;7(4):511–22.

- 39. Stephens PJ, Tarpey PS, Davies H, Van Loo P, Greenman C, Wedge DC, et al. The landscape of cancer genes and mutational processes in breast cancer. Nature. 2012 May 16;486(7403):400–4.
- 40. Bergamaschi A, Kim YH, Wang P, Sørlie T, Hernandez-Boussard T, Lonning PE, et al. Distinct patterns of DNA copy number alteration are associated with different clinicopathological features and gene-expression subtypes of breast cancer. Genes Chromosomes Cancer. 2006 Nov;45(11):1033–40.
- 41. Forbes SA, Bindal N, Bamford S, Cole C, Kok CY, Beare D, et al. COSMIC: mining complete cancer genomes in the Catalogue of Somatic Mutations in Cancer. Nucleic Acids Res. 2011 Jan;39(Database issue):D945–50.
- 42. Cancer Genome Atlas Network. Comprehensive molecular portraits of human breast tumours. Nature. 2012 Oct 4;490(7418):61–70.
- Ciriello G, Sinha R, Hoadley KA, Jacobsen AS, Reva B, Perou CM, et al. The molecular diversity of Luminal A breast tumors. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2013 Oct 1;141(3):409– 20.
- 44. Lehmann BD, Bauer JA, Chen X, Sanders ME, Chakravarthy AB, Shyr Y, et al. Identification of human triple-negative breast cancer subtypes and preclinical models for selection of targeted therapies. J Clin Invest. 2011 Jul;121(7):2750–67.
- 45. Nounou MI, ElAmrawy F, Ahmed N, Abdelraouf K, Goda S, Syed-Sha-Qhattal H. Breast Cancer: Conventional Diagnosis and Treatment Modalities and Recent Patents and Technologies. Breast Cancer (Auckl). 2015 Sep 27;9(Suppl 2):17–34.
- 46. Dhankhar R, Vyas SP, Jain AK, Arora S, Rath G, Goyal AK. Advances in novel drug delivery strategies for breast cancer therapy. Artif Cells Blood Substit Immobil Biotechnol. 2010 Oct;38(5):230–49.
- 47. Matsen CB, Neumayer LA. Breast cancer: a review for the general surgeon. JAMA Surg. 2013 Oct;148(10):971–9.
- 48. Akram M, Siddiqui SA. Breast cancer management: past, present and evolving. Indian J Cancer. 2012 Sep;49(3):277–82.
- 49. Agarwal S, Pappas L, Neumayer L, Kokeny K, Agarwal J. Effect of Breast Conservation Therapy vs Mastectomy on Disease-Specific Survival for Early-Stage Breast Cancer. JAMA Surg. 2014 Mar 1;149(3):267–74.
- 50. Onitilo AA, Engel JM, Stankowski RV, Doi SAR. Survival Comparisons for Breast Conserving Surgery and Mastectomy Revisited: Community Experience and the Role of Radiation Therapy. Clin Med Res. 2015 Jun;13(2):65–73.

- 51. Bellavance EC, Kesmodel SB. Decision-Making in the Surgical Treatment of Breast Cancer: Factors Influencing Women's Choices for Mastectomy and Breast Conserving Surgery. Front Oncol. 2016 Mar 29; 6:74.
- 52. Johnston SJ, Cheung K-L. Endocrine Therapy for Breast Cancer: A Model of Hormonal Manipulation. Oncol Ther. 2018 Dec 1;6(2):141–56.
- 53. Awan A, Esfahani K. Endocrine therapy for breast cancer in the primary care setting. Curr Oncol. 2018 Aug;25(4):285–91.
- 54. Hirsimäki P, Aaltonen A, Mäntylä E. Toxicity of antiestrogens. Breast J. 2002 Apr;8(2):92–6.
- 55. Sommer S, Fuqua SA. Estrogen receptor and breast cancer. Semin Cancer Biol. 2001 Oct;11(5):339–52.
- 56. Tremont A, Lu J, Cole JT. Endocrine Therapy for Early Breast Cancer: Updated Review. Ochsner J. 2017;17(4):405–11.
- 57. Lyerly HK. The Breast: Comprehensive Management of Benign and Malignant Diseases. Ann Surg. 1992 Feb;215(2):192.
- 58. Davies C, Pan H, Godwin J, Gray R, Arriagada R, Raina V, et al. Long-term effects of continuing adjuvant tamoxifen to 10 years versus stopping at 5 years after diagnosis of oestrogen receptor-positive breast cancer: ATLAS, a randomised trial. Lancet. 2013 Mar 9;381(9869):805–16.
- 59. Oakman C, Santarpia L, Di Leo A. Breast cancer assessment tools and optimizing adjuvant therapy. Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology. 2010 Dec;7(12):725–32.
- 60. Kim C, Paik S. Gene-expression-based prognostic assays for breast cancer. Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology. 2010 Jun;7(6):340–7.
- 61. Senkus E, Kyriakides S, Penault-Llorca F, Poortmans P, Thompson A, Zackrisson S, et al. Primary breast cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2013 Oct;24 Suppl 6:vi7-23.
- 62. Shao N, Wang S, Yao C, Xu X, Zhang Y, Zhang Y, et al. Sequential versus concurrent anthracyclines and taxanes as adjuvant chemotherapy of early breast cancer: a meta-analysis of phase III randomized control trials. Breast. 2012 Jun;21(3):389–93.
- 63. Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (EBCTCG), Peto R, Davies C, Godwin J, Gray R, Pan HC, et al. Comparisons between different polychemotherapy regimens for early breast cancer: meta-analyses of long-term outcome among 100,000 women in 123 randomised trials. Lancet. 2012 Feb 4;379(9814):432–44.
- 64. Perez EA, Romond EH, Suman VJ, Jeong J-H, Sledge G, Geyer CE, et al. Trastuzumab Plus Adjuvant Chemotherapy for Human Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor 2–Positive

Breast Cancer: Planned Joint Analysis of Overall Survival From NSABP B-31 and NCCTG N9831. JCO. 2014 Oct 20;32(33):3744–52.

- 65. Robert C, Ribas A, Wolchok JD, Hodi FS, Hamid O, Kefford R, et al. Anti-programmeddeath-receptor-1 treatment with pembrolizumab in ipilimumab-refractory advanced melanoma: a randomised dose-comparison cohort of a phase 1 trial. Lancet. 2014 Sep 20;384(9948):1109–17.
- 66. Tsang JYS, Au W-L, Lo K-Y, Ni Y-B, Hlaing T, Hu J, et al. PD-L1 expression and tumor infiltrating PD-1+ lymphocytes associated with outcome in HER2+ breast cancer patients. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2017 Feb 1;162(1):19–30.
- 67. Pan H, Gray R, Braybrooke J, Davies C, Taylor C, McGale P, et al. 20-Year Risks of Breast-Cancer Recurrence after Stopping Endocrine Therapy at 5 Years. New England Journal of Medicine. 2017 Nov 9;377(19):1836–46.
- 68. Dent R, Valentini A, Hanna W, Rawlinson E, Rakovitch E, Sun P, et al. Factors associated with breast cancer mortality after local recurrence. Curr Oncol. 2014 Jun;21(3):e418–25.
- 69. Reinert T, Barrios CH. Optimal management of hormone receptor positive metastatic breast cancer in 2016. Ther Adv Med Oncol. 2015 Nov;7(6):304–20.
- Wang Y, Waters J, Leung ML, Unruh A, Roh W, Shi X, et al. Clonal evolution in breast cancer revealed by single nucleus genome sequencing. Nature. 2014 Aug 14;512(7513):155–60.
- 71. Fisher R, Pusztai L, Swanton C. Cancer heterogeneity: implications for targeted therapeutics. Br J Cancer. 2013 Feb 19;108(3):479–85.
- 72. Toy W, Shen Y, Won H, Green B, Sakr RA, Will M, et al. ESR1 ligand-binding domain mutations in hormone-resistant breast cancer. Nat Genet. 2013 Dec;45(12):1439–45.
- Jiang Y-Z, Yu K-D, Bao J, Peng W-T, Shao Z-M. Favorable Prognostic Impact in Loss of TP53 and PIK3CA Mutations after Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy in Breast Cancer. Cancer Res. 2014 Jul 1;74(13):3399–407.
- 74. Janiszewska M, Liu L, Almendro V, Kuang Y, Paweletz C, Sakr RA, et al. In situ singlecell analysis identifies heterogeneity for PIK3CA mutation and HER2 amplification in HER2-positive breast cancer. Nat Genet. 2015 Oct;47(10):1212–9.
- 75. Axelrod R, Axelrod DE, Pienta KJ. Evolution of cooperation among tumor cells. PNAS. 2006 Sep 5;103(36):13474–9.
- 76. McCune JS. Rapid Advances in Immunotherapy to Treat Cancer. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2018;103(4):540–4.
- 77. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of Cancer: The Next Generation. Cell. 2011 Mar 4;144(5):646–74.

- 78. Place AE, Jin Huh S, Polyak K. The microenvironment in breast cancer progression: biology and implications for treatment. Breast Cancer Research. 2011 Nov 1;13(6):227.
- 79. Allinen M, Beroukhim R, Cai L, Brennan C, Lahti-Domenici J, Huang H, et al. Molecular characterization of the tumor microenvironment in breast cancer. Cancer Cell. 2004 Jul 1;6(1):17–32.
- 80. Ma X-J, Dahiya S, Richardson E, Erlander M, Sgroi DC. Gene expression profiling of the tumor microenvironment during breast cancer progression. Breast Cancer Research. 2009 Feb 2;11(1):R7.
- 81. Liotta LA, Kohn EC. The microenvironment of the tumour-host interface. Nature. 2001 May 17;411(6835):375–9.
- 82. Müller A, Homey B, Soto H, Ge N, Catron D, Buchanan ME, et al. Involvement of chemokine receptors in breast cancer metastasis. Nature. 2001 Mar 1;410(6824):50–6.
- 83. Balkwill F, Mantovani A. Inflammation and cancer: back to Virchow? Lancet. 2001 Feb 17;357(9255):539–45.
- Mittal S, Brown NJ, Holen I. The breast tumor microenvironment: role in cancer development, progression and response to therapy. Expert Rev Mol Diagn. 2018;18(3):227–43.
- 85. Allen MD, Vaziri R, Green M, Chelala C, Brentnall AR, Dreger S, et al. Clinical and functional significance of α9β1 integrin expression in breast cancer: a novel cell-surface marker of the basal phenotype that promotes tumour cell invasion. The Journal of Pathology. 2011;223(5):646–58.
- 86. Buchsbaum RJ, Oh SY. Breast Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts: Where We Are and Where We Need to Go. Cancers (Basel). 2016 Jan 27;8(2).
- 87. Dumont N, Liu B, Defilippis RA, Chang H, Rabban JT, Karnezis AN, et al. Breast fibroblasts modulate early dissemination, tumorigenesis, and metastasis through alteration of extracellular matrix characteristics. Neoplasia. 2013 Mar;15(3):249–62.
- 88. Shekhar MP, Werdell J, Santner SJ, Pauley RJ, Tait L. Breast stroma plays a dominant regulatory role in breast epithelial growth and differentiation: implications for tumor development and progression. Cancer Res. 2001 Feb 15;61(4):1320–6.
- Powell DW, Mifflin RC, Valentich JD, Crowe SE, Saada JI, West AB. Myofibroblasts. I. Paracrine cells important in health and disease. American Journal of Physiology-Cell Physiology. 1999 Jul 1;277(1):C1–19.
- Chatterjee S, Basak P, Buchel E, Safneck J, Murphy LC, Mowat M, et al. Breast Cancers Activate Stromal Fibroblast-Induced Suppression of Progenitors in Adjacent Normal Tissue. Stem Cell Reports. 2018 Jan 9;10(1):196–211.

- Karey KP, Sirbasku DA. Differential responsiveness of human breast cancer cell lines MCF-7 and T47D to growth factors and 17 beta-estradiol. Cancer Res. 1988 Jul 15;48(14):4083–92.
- 92. Barone I, Catalano S, Gelsomino L, Marsico S, Giordano C, Panza S, et al. Leptin mediates tumor-stromal interactions that promote the invasive growth of breast cancer cells. Cancer Res. 2012 Mar 15;72(6):1416–27.
- 93. Hugo HJ, Lebret S, Tomaskovic-Crook E, Ahmed N, Blick T, Newgreen DF, et al. Contribution of Fibroblast and Mast Cell (Afferent) and Tumor (Efferent) IL-6 Effects within the Tumor Microenvironment. Cancer Microenviron. 2012 Apr;5(1):83–93.
- 94. Özdemir BC, Pentcheva-Hoang T, Carstens JL, Zheng X, Wu C-C, Simpson T, et al. Depletion of Carcinoma-Associated Fibroblasts and Fibrosis Induces Immunosuppression and Accelerates Pancreas Cancer with Diminished Survival. Cancer Cell. 2014 Jun 16;25(6):719–34.
- Su S, Chen J, Yao H, Liu J, Yu S, Lao L, et al. CD10+GPR77+ Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts Promote Cancer Formation and Chemoresistance by Sustaining Cancer Stemness. Cell. 2018 Feb 8;172(4):841-856.e16.
- 96. Coussens LM, Werb Z. Inflammation and cancer. Nature. 2002 Dec;420(6917):860–7.
- 97. McDaniel SM, Rumer KK, Biroc SL, Metz RP, Singh M, Porter W, et al. Remodeling of the Mammary Microenvironment after Lactation Promotes Breast Tumor Cell Metastasis. The American Journal of Pathology. 2006 Feb 1;168(2):608–20.
- 98. Gouon-Evans V, Rothenberg ME, Pollard JW. Postnatal mammary gland development requires macrophages and eosinophils. Development. 2000 Jun 1;127(11):2269–82.
- 99. Pollard JW, Hennighausen L. Colony stimulating factor 1 is required for mammary gland development during pregnancy. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1994 Sep 27;91(20):9312–6.
- 100. Man Y-G, Sang Q-XA. The significance of focal myoepithelial cell layer disruptions in human breast tumor invasion: a paradigm shift from the "protease-centered" hypothesis. Experimental Cell Research. 2004 Dec 10;301(2):103–18.
- Lin EY, Nguyen AV, Russell RG, Pollard JW. Colony-Stimulating Factor 1 Promotes Progression of Mammary Tumors to Malignancy. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 2001 Mar 19;193(6):727–40.
- 102. Aharinejad S, Paulus P, Sioud M, Hofmann M, Zins K, Schäfer R, et al. Colony-Stimulating Factor-1 Blockade by Antisense Oligonucleotides and Small Interfering RNAs Suppresses Growth of Human Mammary Tumor Xenografts in Mice. Cancer Res. 2004 Aug 1;64(15):5378–84.
- 103. Knutson KL, Dang Y, Lu H, Lukas J, Almand B, Gad E, et al. IL-2 Immunotoxin Therapy Modulates Tumor-Associated Regulatory T Cells and Leads to Lasting Immune-Mediated

Rejection of Breast Cancers in neu-Transgenic Mice. The Journal of Immunology. 2006 Jul 1;177(1):84–91.

- 104. Mahmoud SMA, Paish EC, Powe DG, Macmillan RD, Grainge MJ, Lee AHS, et al. Tumor-infiltrating CD8+ lymphocytes predict clinical outcome in breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2011 May 20;29(15):1949–55.
- 105. Carmeliet P, Jain RK. Molecular mechanisms and clinical applications of angiogenesis. Nature. 2011 May;473(7347):298–307.
- 106. Carmeliet P. Angiogenesis in health and disease. Nat Med. 2003 Jun;9(6):653-60.
- 107. Liu E, Samad F, Mueller BM. Local adipocytes enable estrogen-dependent breast cancer growth. Adipocyte. 2013 Jul 1;2(3):165–9.
- 108. Cowen S, McLaughlin SL, Hobbs G, Coad J, Martin KH, Olfert IM, et al. High-Fat, High-Calorie Diet Enhances Mammary Carcinogenesis and Local Inflammation in MMTV-PyMT Mouse Model of Breast Cancer. Cancers (Basel). 2015 Jun 26;7(3):1125–42.
- 109. Balaban S, Shearer RF, Lee LS, van Geldermalsen M, Schreuder M, Shtein HC, et al. Adipocyte lipolysis links obesity to breast cancer growth: adipocyte-derived fatty acids drive breast cancer cell proliferation and migration. Cancer Metab. 2017;5:1.
- 110. Mentoor I, Engelbrecht A-M, van Jaarsveld PJ, Nell T. Chemoresistance: Intricate Interplay Between Breast Tumor Cells and Adipocytes in the Tumor Microenvironment. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne). 2018 Dec 11;9.
- 111. Patel H, Nilendu P, Jahagirdar D, Pal JK, Sharma NK. Modulating secreted components of tumor microenvironment: A masterstroke in tumor therapeutics. Cancer Biology & Therapy. 2018 Jan 2;19(1):3–12.
- Cretu A, Brooks PC. Impact of the non-cellular tumor microenvironment on metastasis: Potential therapeutic and imaging opportunities. Journal of Cellular Physiology. 2007;213(2):391–402.
- 113. Bornstein P, Sage EH. Matricellular proteins: extracellular modulators of cell function. Current Opinion in Cell Biology. 2002 Oct 1;14(5):608–16.
- 114. Lu P, Weaver VM, Werb Z. The extracellular matrix: A dynamic niche in cancer progression. J Cell Biol. 2012 Feb 20;196(4):395–406.
- 115. Jun J-I, Lau LF. Taking aim at the extracellular matrix: CCN proteins as emerging therapeutic targets. Nature Reviews Drug Discovery. 2011 Dec;10(12):945–63.
- 116. Psyrri A, Kalogeras KT, Wirtz RM, Kouvatseas G, Karayannopoulou G, Goussia A, et al. Association of osteopontin with specific prognostic factors and survival in adjuvant breast cancer trials of the Hellenic Cooperative Oncology Group. Journal of Translational Medicine. 2017 Feb 13;15(1):30.

- 117. Kumari N, Dwarakanath BS, Das A, Bhatt AN. Role of interleukin-6 in cancer progression and therapeutic resistance. Tumor Biol. 2016 Sep 1;37(9):11553–72.
- 118. Wasmer M-H, Krebs P. The Role of IL-33-Dependent Inflammation in the Tumor Microenvironment. Front Immunol. 2017;7.
- Gaggianesi M, Turdo A, Chinnici A, Lipari E, Apuzzo T, Benfante A, et al. IL4 Primes the Dynamics of Breast Cancer Progression via DUSP4 Inhibition. Cancer Res. 2017 Jun 15;77(12):3268–79.
- 120. Nie W, Yu T, Sang Y, Gao X. Tumor-promoting effect of IL-23 in mammary cancer mediated by infiltration of M2 macrophages and neutrophils in tumor microenvironment. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications. 2017 Jan 22;482(4):1400–6.
- 121. Pickup M, Novitskiy S, Moses HL. The roles of TGFβ in the tumour microenvironment. Nature Reviews Cancer. 2013 Nov;13(11):788–99.
- 122. Holash J, Maisonpierre PC, Compton D, Boland P, Alexander CR, Zagzag D, et al. Vessel Cooption, Regression, and Growth in Tumors Mediated by Angiopoietins and VEGF. Science. 1999 Jun 18;284(5422):1994–8.
- 123. Tammela T, Alitalo K. Lymphangiogenesis: Molecular mechanisms and future promise. Cell. 2010 Feb 19;140(4):460–76.
- 124. Kroemer G, Senovilla L, Galluzzi L, André F, Zitvogel L. Natural and therapy-induced immunosurveillance in breast cancer. Nature Medicine. 2015 Oct;21(10):1128–38.
- 125. Shankaran V, Ikeda H, Bruce AT, White JM, Swanson PE, Old LJ, et al. IFNγ and lymphocytes prevent primary tumour development and shape tumour immunogenicity. Nature. 2001 Apr;410(6832):1107–11.
- 126. Bates JP, Derakhshandeh R, Jones L, Webb TJ. Mechanisms of immune evasion in breast cancer. BMC Cancer. 2018 May 11;18(1):556.
- 127. Dunn GP, Old LJ, Schreiber RD. The three Es of cancer immunoediting. Annu Rev Immunol. 2004;22:329–60.
- 128. McCoach CE, Bivona TG. The evolving understanding of immunoediting and the clinical impact of immune escape. Journal of Thoracic Disease. 2018 Mar 19;10(3):1248-1252–1252.
- 129. Broek ME van den, Kägi D, Ossendorp F, Toes R, Vamvakas S, Lutz WK, et al. Decreased tumor surveillance in perforin-deficient mice. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 1996 Nov 1;184(5):1781–90.
- 130. Gabrilovich DI, Ostrand-Rosenberg S, Bronte V. Coordinated regulation of myeloid cells by tumours. Nat Rev Immunol. 2012 Mar 22;12(4):253–68.

- Idoyaga J, Steinman RM. SnapShot: Dendritic Cells. Cell. 2011 Aug 19;146(4):660-660.e2.
- 132. Domínguez PM, Ardavín C. Differentiation and function of mouse monocyte-derived dendritic cells in steady state and inflammation. Immunol Rev. 2010 Mar;234(1):90–104.
- 133. Pinzon-Charry A, Ho CSK, Maxwell T, McGuckin MA, Schmidt C, Furnival C, et al. Numerical and functional defects of blood dendritic cells in early- and late-stage breast cancer. Br J Cancer. 2007 Nov 5;97(9):1251–9.
- 134. Novitskiy SV, Ryzhov S, Zaynagetdinov R, Goldstein AE, Huang Y, Tikhomirov OY, et al. Adenosine receptors in regulation of dendritic cell differentiation and function. Blood. 2008 Sep 1;112(5):1822–31.
- 135. Mancino A, Schioppa T, Larghi P, Pasqualini F, Nebuloni M, Chen I-H, et al. Divergent effects of hypoxia on dendritic cell functions. Blood. 2008 Nov 1;112(9):3723–34.
- 136. Mosser DM, Edwards JP. Exploring the full spectrum of macrophage activation. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008 Dec;8(12):958–69.
- Mantovani A, Sozzani S, Locati M, Allavena P, Sica A. Macrophage polarization: tumorassociated macrophages as a paradigm for polarized M2 mononuclear phagocytes. Trends Immunol. 2002 Nov;23(11):549–55.
- 138. Mantovani A, Sica A, Allavena P, Garlanda C, Locati M. Tumor-associated macrophages and the related myeloid-derived suppressor cells as a paradigm of the diversity of macrophage activation. Hum Immunol. 2009 May;70(5):325–30.
- 139. DeNardo DG, Barreto JB, Andreu P, Vasquez L, Tawfik D, Kolhatkar N, et al. CD4(+) T cells regulate pulmonary metastasis of mammary carcinomas by enhancing protumor properties of macrophages. Cancer Cell. 2009 Aug 4;16(2):91–102.
- 140. Qian B-Z, Pollard JW. Macrophage diversity enhances tumor progression and metastasis. Cell. 2010 Apr 2;141(1):39–51.
- 141. Summers C, Rankin SM, Condliffe AM, Singh N, Peters AM, Chilvers ER. Neutrophil kinetics in health and disease. Trends Immunol. 2010 Aug;31(8):318–24.
- Li Y-W, Qiu S-J, Fan J, Zhou J, Gao Q, Xiao Y-S, et al. Intratumoral neutrophils: a poor prognostic factor for hepatocellular carcinoma following resection. J Hepatol. 2011 Mar;54(3):497–505.
- Granot Z, Henke E, Comen EA, King TA, Norton L, Benezra R. Tumor entrained neutrophils inhibit seeding in the premetastatic lung. Cancer Cell. 2011 Sep 13;20(3):300– 14.

- 144. Fridlender ZG, Sun J, Kim S, Kapoor V, Cheng G, Ling L, et al. Polarization of tumorassociated neutrophil phenotype by TGF-beta: "N1" versus "N2" TAN. Cancer Cell. 2009 Sep 8;16(3):183–94.
- 145. Markowitz J, Wesolowski R, Papenfuss T, Brooks TR, Carson WE. Myeloid-derived suppressor cells in breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2013 Jul;140(1):13–21.
- 146. Gabrilovich DI, Nagaraj S. Myeloid-derived suppressor cells as regulators of the immune system. Nat Rev Immunol. 2009 Mar;9(3):162–74.
- 147. Yang L, Huang J, Ren X, Gorska AE, Chytil A, Aakre M, et al. Abrogation of TGFβ signaling in mammary carcinomas recruits Gr-1+CD11b+ myeloid cells that promote metastasis. Cancer Cell. 2008 Jan;13(1):23–35.
- 148. Vivier E, Tomasello E, Baratin M, Walzer T, Ugolini S. Functions of natural killer cells. Nat Immunol. 2008 May;9(5):503–10.
- 149. Moretta L, Bottino C, Pende D, Vitale M, Mingari MC, Moretta A. Different checkpoints in human NK-cell activation. Trends Immunol. 2004 Dec;25(12):670–6.
- Bauer S, Groh V, Wu J, Steinle A, Phillips JH, Lanier LL, et al. Activation of NK cells and T cells by NKG2D, a receptor for stress-inducible MICA. Science. 1999 Jul 30;285(5428):727–9.
- 151. Moretta A, Bottino C, Vitale M, Pende D, Cantoni C, Mingari MC, et al. Activating receptors and coreceptors involved in human natural killer cell-mediated cytolysis. Annu Rev Immunol. 2001;19:197–223.
- Madjd Z, Spendlove I, Pinder SE, Ellis IO, Durrant LG. Total loss of MHC class I is an independent indicator of good prognosis in breast cancer. Int J Cancer. 2005 Nov 1;117(2):248–55.
- 153. Le Maux Chansac B, Moretta A, Vergnon I, Opolon P, Lécluse Y, Grunenwald D, et al. NK cells infiltrating a MHC class I-deficient lung adenocarcinoma display impaired cytotoxic activity toward autologous tumor cells associated with altered NK cell-triggering receptors. J Immunol. 2005 Nov 1;175(9):5790–8.
- 154. Brown JR, Wimberly H, Lannin DR, Nixon C, Rimm DL, Bossuyt V. Multiplexed Quantitative Analysis of CD3, CD8, and CD20 Predicts Response to Neoadjuvant Chemotherapy in Breast Cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2014 Dec 1;20(23):5995–6005.
- 155. Baxevanis CN, Dedoussis GV, Papadopoulos NG, Missitzis I, Stathopoulos GP, Papamichail M. Tumor specific cytolysis by tumor infiltrating lymphocytes in breast cancer. Cancer. 1994 Aug 15;74(4):1275–82.
- 156. Gentles AJ, Newman AM, Liu CL, Bratman SV, Feng W, Kim D, et al. The prognostic landscape of genes and infiltrating immune cells across human cancers. Nat Med. 2015 Aug;21(8):938–45.

- Lee YT, Sheikh KM, Quismorio FP, Friou GJ. Circulating anti-tumor and autoantibodies in breast carcinoma: relationship to stage and prognosis. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 1985;6(1):57–65.
- 158. Brichard VG, Lejeune D. GSK's antigen-specific cancer immunotherapy programme: pilot results leading to Phase III clinical development. Vaccine. 2007 Sep 27;25 Suppl 2:B61-71.
- Bos R, Marquardt KL, Cheung J, Sherman LA. Functional differences between low- and high-affinity CD8+ T cells in the tumor environment. Oncoimmunology. 2012 Nov 1;1(8):1239–47.
- 160. Prizment AE, Vierkant RA, Smyrk TC, Tillmans LS, Nelson HH, Lynch CF, et al. Cytotoxic T-cells and granzyme B associated with improved colorectal cancer survival in a prospective cohort of older women. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2017 Apr;26(4):622–31.
- 161. Bos R, Sherman LA. CD4+ T-cell help in the tumor milieu is required for recruitment and cytolytic function of CD8+ T lymphocytes. Cancer Res. 2010 Nov 1;70(21):8368–77.
- Sato M, Goto S, Kaneko R, Ito M, Sato S, Takeuchi S. Impaired production of Th1 cytokines and increased frequency of Th2 subsets in PBMC from advanced cancer patients. Anticancer Res. 1998;18(5D):3951–5.
- 163. Gu-Trantien C, Loi S, Garaud S, Equeter C, Libin M, de Wind A, et al. CD4+ follicular helper T cell infiltration predicts breast cancer survival. J Clin Invest. 2013 Jul 1;123(7):2873–92.
- Mahmoud SMA, Lee AHS, Paish EC, Macmillan RD, Ellis IO, Green AR. The prognostic significance of B lymphocytes in invasive carcinoma of the breast. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2012 Apr 1;132(2):545–53.
- Watanabe MAE, Oda JMM, Amarante MK, Cesar Voltarelli J. Regulatory T cells and breast cancer: implications for immunopathogenesis. Cancer Metastasis Rev. 2010 Dec 1;29(4):569–79.
- 166. Bates GJ, Fox SB, Han C, Leek RD, Garcia JF, Harris AL, et al. Quantification of regulatory T cells enables the identification of high-risk breast cancer patients and those at risk of late relapse. J Clin Oncol. 2006 Dec 1;24(34):5373–80.
- 167. Ghebeh H, Barhoush E, Tulbah A, Elkum N, Al-Tweigeri T, Dermime S. FOXP3+ Tregs and B7-H1+/PD-1+ T lymphocytes co-infiltrate the tumor tissues of high-risk breast cancer patients: Implication for immunotherapy. BMC Cancer. 2008 Feb 23;8:57.
- 168. Churlaud G, Pitoiset F, Jebbawi F, Lorenzon R, Bellier B, Rosenzwajg M, et al. Human and Mouse CD8+CD25+FOXP3+ Regulatory T Cells at Steady State and during Interleukin-2 Therapy. Front Immunol. 2015 Apr 15; 6:171.

- 169. Yu Y, Ma X, Gong R, Zhu J, Wei L, Yao J. Recent advances in CD8+ regulatory T cell research. Oncol Lett. 2018 Jun;15(6):8187–94.
- Grossman WJ, Verbsky JW, Tollefsen BL, Kemper C, Atkinson JP, Ley TJ. Differential expression of granzymes A and B in human cytotoxic lymphocyte subsets and T regulatory cells. Blood. 2004 Nov 1;104(9):2840–8.
- 171. Mohammed ZMA, Going JJ, Edwards J, Elsberger B, McMillan DC. The relationship between lymphocyte subsets and clinico-pathological determinants of survival in patients with primary operable invasive ductal breast cancer. British Journal of Cancer. 2013 Sep;109(6):1676–84.
- 172. Miligy I, Mohan P, Gaber A, Aleskandarany MA, Nolan CC, Diez-Rodriguez M, et al. Prognostic significance of tumour infiltrating B lymphocytes in breast ductal carcinoma in situ. Histopathology. 2017;71(2):258–68.
- 173. Sobottka B, Pestalozzi B, Fink D, Moch H, Varga Z. Similar lymphocytic infiltration pattern in primary breast cancer and their corresponding distant metastases. Oncoimmunology. 2016 Jun;5(6):e1153208.
- 174. Xia Y, Tao H, Hu Y, Chen Q, Chen X, Xia L, et al. IL-2 augments the therapeutic efficacy of adoptively transferred B cells which directly kill tumor cells via the CXCR4/CXCL12 and perforin pathways. Oncotarget. 2016 Sep 13;7(37):60461–74.
- 175. Yanaba K, Bouaziz J-D, Haas KM, Poe JC, Fujimoto M, Tedder TF. A regulatory B cell subset with a unique CD1dhiCD5+ phenotype controls T cell-dependent inflammatory responses. Immunity. 2008 May;28(5):639–50.
- 176. Olkhanud PB, Damdinsuren B, Bodogai M, Gress RE, Sen R, Wejksza K, et al. Tumorevoked regulatory B cells promote breast cancer metastasis by converting resting CD4⁺ T cells to T-regulatory cells. Cancer Res. 2011 May 15;71(10):3505–15.
- 177. Shen M, Wang J, Ren X. New Insights into Tumor-Infiltrating B Lymphocytes in Breast Cancer: Clinical Impacts and Regulatory Mechanisms. Front Immunol. 2018 Mar 8;9:470.
- 178. Denkert C, Loibl S, Noske A, Roller M, Müller BM, Komor M, et al. Tumor-associated lymphocytes as an independent predictor of response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2010 Jan 1;28(1):105–13.
- 179. Loi S, Sirtaine N, Piette F, Salgado R, Viale G, Van Eenoo F, et al. Prognostic and predictive value of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in a phase III randomized adjuvant breast cancer trial in node-positive breast cancer comparing the addition of docetaxel to doxorubicin with doxorubicin-based chemotherapy: BIG 02-98. J Clin Oncol. 2013 Mar 1;31(7):860–7.
- 180. Mao Y, Qu Q, Zhang Y, Liu J, Chen X, Shen K. The value of tumor infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs) for predicting response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS ONE. 2014;9(12):e115103.

- 181. Dieci MV, Mathieu MC, Guarneri V, Conte P, Delaloge S, Andre F, et al. Prognostic and predictive value of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes in two phase III randomized adjuvant breast cancer trials. Ann Oncol. 2015 Aug;26(8):1698–704.
- Nawaz S, Heindl A, Koelble K, Yuan Y. Beyond immune density: critical role of spatial heterogeneity in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer. Mod Pathol. 2015 Jun;28(6):766–77.
- 183. Martinet L, Garrido I, Filleron T, Le Guellec S, Bellard E, Fournie J-J, et al. Human solid tumors contain high endothelial venules: association with T- and B-lymphocyte infiltration and favorable prognosis in breast cancer. Cancer Res. 2011 Sep 1;71(17):5678–87.
- 184. Ali HR, Provenzano E, Dawson S-J, Blows FM, Liu B, Shah M, et al. Association between CD8+ T-cell infiltration and breast cancer survival in 12,439 patients. Ann Oncol. 2014 Aug;25(8):1536–43.
- 185. Kaneko K, Ishigami S, Kijima Y, Funasako Y, Hirata M, Okumura H, et al. Clinical implication of HLA class I expression in breast cancer. BMC Cancer. 2011 Oct 20;11:454.
- 186. de Kruijf EM, van Nes JGH, Sajet A, Tummers QRJG, Putter H, Osanto S, et al. The predictive value of HLA class I tumor cell expression and presence of intratumoral Tregs for chemotherapy in patients with early breast cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2010 Feb 15;16(4):1272–80.
- 187. Mimura K, Ando T, Poschke I, Mougiakakos D, Johansson CC, Ichikawa J, et al. T cell recognition of HLA-A2 restricted tumor antigens is impaired by the oncogene HER2. Int J Cancer. 2011 Jan 15;128(2):390–401.
- Lin A, Schildknecht A, Nguyen LT, Ohashi PS. Dendritic cells integrate signals from the tumor microenvironment to modulate immunity and tumor growth. Immunol Lett. 2010 Jan 4;127(2):77–84.
- 189. Norian LA, Rodriguez PC, O'Mara LA, Zabaleta J, Ochoa AC, Cella M, et al. Tumorinfiltrating regulatory dendritic cells inhibit CD8+ T cell function via L-arginine metabolism. Cancer Res. 2009 Apr 1;69(7):3086–94.
- 190. de Visser KE, Korets LV, Coussens LM. De novo carcinogenesis promoted by chronic inflammation is B lymphocyte dependent. Cancer Cell. 2005 May;7(5):411–23.
- 191. Wong S-C, Puaux A-L, Chittezhath M, Shalova I, Kajiji TS, Wang X, et al. Macrophage polarization to a unique phenotype driven by B cells. Eur J Immunol. 2010 Aug;40(8):2296–307.
- 192. Singh M, Ferrara N. Modeling and predicting clinical efficacy for drugs targeting the tumor milieu. Nature Biotechnology. 2012 Jul;30(7):648–57.
- 193. Meads MB, Gatenby RA, Dalton WS. Environment-mediated drug resistance: a major contributor to minimal residual disease. Nature Reviews Cancer. 2009 Sep;9(9):665–74.

- 194. Junttila MR, de Sauvage FJ. Influence of tumour micro-environment heterogeneity on therapeutic response. Nature. 2013 Sep;501(7467):346–54.
- 195. Wherry EJ. T cell exhaustion. Nat Immunol. 2011 Jun;12(6):492–9.
- 196. Wherry EJ, Kurachi M. Molecular and cellular insights into T cell exhaustion. Nat Rev Immunol. 2015 Aug;15(8):486–99.
- 197. Pauken KE, Wherry EJ. Overcoming T cell exhaustion in infection and cancer. Trends Immunol. 2015 Apr;36(4):265–76.
- 198. Gil Del Alcazar CR, Huh SJ, Ekram MB, Trinh A, Liu LL, Beca F, et al. Immune escape in breast cancer during in situ to invasive carcinoma transition. Cancer Discov. 2017 Oct;7(10):1098–115.
- 199. Varn FS, Mullins DW, Arias-Pulido H, Fiering S, Cheng C. Adaptive immunity programmes in breast cancer. Immunology. 2017 Jan;150(1):25–34.
- 200. Beckhove P, Feuerer M, Dolenc M, Schuetz F, Choi C, Sommerfeldt N, et al. Specifically activated memory T cell subsets from cancer patients recognize and reject xenotransplanted autologous tumors. J Clin Invest. 2004 Jul;114(1):67–76.
- Bai L, Feuerer M, Beckhove P, Umansky V, Schirrmacher V. Generation of dendritic cells from human bone marrow mononuclear cells: advantages for clinical application in comparison to peripheral blood monocyte derived cells. Int J Oncol. 2002 Feb;20(2):247– 53.
- 202. Feuerer M, Beckhove P, Bai L, Solomayer EF, Bastert G, Diel IJ, et al. Therapy of human tumors in NOD/SCID mice with patient-derived reactivated memory T cells from bone marrow. Nat Med. 2001 Apr;7(4):452–8.
- 203. Wang Q, Li S-H, Wang H, Xiao Y, Sahin O, Brady SW, et al. Concomitant targeting of tumor cells and induction of T-cell response synergizes to effectively inhibit trastuzumabresistant breast cancer. Cancer Res. 2012 Sep 1;72(17):4417–28.
- 204. Zamarin D, Postow MA. Immune checkpoint modulation: Rational design of combination strategies. Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 2015 Jun 1;150:23–32.
- 205. Spurrell EL, Lockley M. Adaptive immunity in cancer immunology and therapeutics. Ecancermedicalscience. 2014 Jul 2;8.
- 206. Vonderheide RH, Domchek SM, Clark AS. Immunotherapy for breast cancer: what are we missing? Clin Cancer Res. 2017 Jun 1;23(11):2640–6.
- 207. Dijkstra KK, Cattaneo CM, Weeber F, Chalabi M, van de Haar J, Fanchi LF, et al. Generation of tumor-reactive T cells by co-culture of peripheral blood lymphocytes and tumor organoids. Cell. 2018 Sep 6;174(6):1586-1598.e12.

- 208. Shenouda MM, Gillgrass A, Nham T, Hogg R, Lee AJ, Chew MV, et al. Ex vivo expanded natural killer cells from breast cancer patients and healthy donors are highly cytotoxic against breast cancer cell lines and patient-derived tumours. Breast Cancer Research. 2017 Jul 1;19(1):76.
- 209. Trujillo KA, Heaphy CM, Mai M, Vargas KM, Jones AC, Vo P, et al. Markers of fibrosis and epithelial to mesenchymal transition demonstrate field cancerization in histologically normal tissue adjacent to breast tumors. International Journal of Cancer. 2011;129(6):1310–21.
- 210. Heaphy CM, Bisoffi M, Fordyce CA, Haaland CM, Hines WC, Joste NE, et al. Telomere DNA content and allelic imbalance demonstrate field cancerization in histologically normal tissue adjacent to breast tumors. International Journal of Cancer. 2006;119(1):108– 16.
- 211. Gerweck LE, Seetharaman K. Cellular pH Gradient in Tumor versus Normal Tissue: Potential Exploitation for the Treatment of Cancer. Cancer Res. 1996 Mar 15;56(6):1194– 8.
- 212. Graham K, de las Morenas A, Tripathi A, King C, Kavanah M, Mendez J, et al. Gene expression in histologically normal epithelium from breast cancer patients and from cancer-free prophylactic mastectomy patients shares a similar profile. British Journal of Cancer. 2010 Apr;102(8):1284–93.
- 213. Tripathi A, King C, Morenas A de la, Perry VK, Burke B, Antoine GA, et al. Gene expression abnormalities in histologically normal breast epithelium of breast cancer patients. International Journal of Cancer. 2008;122(7):1557–66.
- 214. Barra WF, Moreira F, Ribeiro-dos-Santos A, Santos S, Santos AK, Demachki S, et al. Using adjacent to tumor samples as normal controls in molecular investigations: Are we missing the earliest biomarkers? JCO. 2017 Feb 1;35(4_suppl):80–80.
- 215. Grivennikov SI, Greten FR, Karin M. Immunity, Inflammation, and Cancer. Cell. 2010 Mar 19;140(6):883–99.
- 216. Foster DS, Jones RE, Ransom RC, Longaker MT, Norton JA. The evolving relationship of wound healing and tumor stroma. JCI Insight;3(18).
- 217. Petersen OW, Rønnov-Jessen L, Howlett AR, Bissell MJ. Interaction with basement membrane serves to rapidly distinguish growth and differentiation pattern of normal and malignant human breast epithelial cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1992 Oct 1;89(19):9064–8.
- 218. Maetzel D, Denzel S, Mack B, Canis M, Went P, Benk M, et al. Nuclear signalling by tumour-associated antigen EpCAM. Nature Cell Biology. 2009 Feb;11(2):162–71.
- 219. Lambert AW, Ozturk S, Thiagalingam S. Integrin signaling in mammary epithelial cells and breast cancer. ISRN Oncol. 2012;2012:493283.

- Slaughter DP, Southwick HW, Smejkal W. "Field cancerization" in oral stratified squamous epithelium. Clinical implications of multicentric origin. Cancer. 1953;6(5):963– 8.
- 221. Chai H, Brown RE. Field Effect in Cancer–An Update. Ann Clin Lab Sci. 2009 Sep 21;39(4):331–7.
- 222. Lim W, Park E-H, Choi S-L, Seo J-Y, Kim H-J, Chang M-A, et al. Breast Conserving Surgery for Multifocal Breast Cancer. Annals of Surgery. 2009 Jan;249(1):87.
- 223. Jain S, Rezo A, Shadbolt B, Dahlstrom JE. Synchronous multiple ipsilateral breast cancers: implications for patient management. Pathology. 2009 Jul 6;41(1):57-67.
- 224. Allegra CJ, Aberle DR, Ganschow P, Hahn SM, Lee CN, Millon-Underwood S, et al. National Institutes of Health State-of-the-Science Conference Statement: Diagnosis and Management of Ductal Carcinoma In Situ September 22–24, 2009. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2010 Feb 3;102(3):161–9.
- 225. Virnig BA, Tuttle TM, Shamliyan T, Kane RL. Ductal Carcinoma In Situ of the Breast: A Systematic Review of Incidence, Treatment, and Outcomes. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2010 Feb 3;102(3):170–8.
- 226. Meeker AK, Hicks JL, Gabrielson E, Strauss WM, De Marzo AM, Argani P. Telomere Shortening Occurs in Subsets of Normal Breast Epithelium as well as in Situ and Invasive Carcinoma. The American Journal of Pathology. 2004 Mar 1;164(3):925–35.
- 227. O'Connell P, Pekkel V, Allred DC, Fuqua SAW, Osborne CK, Clark GM. Analysis of Loss of Heterozygosity in 399 Premalignant Breast Lesions at 15 Genetic Loci. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1998 May 6;90(9):697–703.
- 228. Larson PS, Morenas A de las, Cerda SR, Bennett SR, Cupples LA, Rosenberg CL. Quantitative analysis of allele imbalance supports atypical ductal hyperplasia lesions as direct breast cancer precursors. The Journal of Pathology. 2006;209(3):307–16.
- 229. Botti C, Pescatore B, Mottolese M, Sciarretta F, Greco C, Di Filippo F, et al. Incidence of chromosomes 1 and 17 aneusomy in breast cancer and adjacent tissue: an interphase cytogenetic study11No competing interests declared. Journal of the American College of Surgeons. 2000 May 1;190(5):530–9.
- 230. Finak G, Bertos N, Pepin F, Sadekova S, Souleimanova M, Zhao H, et al. Stromal gene expression predicts clinical outcome in breast cancer. Nature Medicine. 2008 May;14(5):518–27.
- 231. Román-Pérez E, Casbas-Hernández P, Pirone JR, Rein J, Carey LA, Lubet RA, et al. Gene expression in extratumoral microenvironment predicts clinical outcome in breast cancer patients. Breast Cancer Research. 2012 Mar 19;14(2):R51.

- 232. Acerbi I, Cassereau L, Dean I, Shi Q, Au A, Park C, et al. Human breast cancer invasion and aggression correlates with ECM stiffening and immune cell infiltration. Int Bio (Cam). 2015 Oct 5;7(10):1120–34.
- 233. Erler JT, Weaver VM. Three-dimensional context regulation of metastasis. Clin Exp Metastasis. 2009 Jan 1;26(1):35–49.
- 234. Cox TR, Erler JT. Remodeling and homeostasis of the extracellular matrix: implications for fibrotic diseases and cancer. Disease Models & Mechanisms. 2011 Mar 1;4(2):165–78.
- 235. Aran D, Camarda R, Odegaard J, Paik H, Oskotsky B, Krings G, et al. Comprehensive analysis of normal adjacent to tumor transcriptomes. Nat Commun. 2017 Oct 20;8(1):1– 14.
- 236. Wagner J, Rapsomaniki MA, Chevrier S, Anzeneder T, Langwieder C, Dykgers A, et al. A Single-Cell Atlas of the Tumor and Immune Ecosystem of Human Breast Cancer. Cell. 2019 May 16;177(5):1330-1345.e18.
- 237. Rohr-Udilova N, Klinglmüller F, Schulte-Hermann R, Stift J, Herac M, Salzmann M, et al. Deviations of the immune cell landscape between healthy liver and hepatocellular carcinoma. Sci Rep. 2018 Apr 18;8(1):1–11.
- 238. Svensson KJ, Kucharzewska P, Christianson HC, Sköld S, Löfstedt T, Johansson MC, et al. Hypoxia triggers a proangiogenic pathway involving cancer cell microvesicles and PAR-2-mediated heparin-binding EGF signaling in endothelial cells. PNAS. 2011 Aug 9;108(32):13147–52.
- 239. Ayoub NM, Al-Shami KM, Yaghan RJ. Immunotherapy for HER2-positive breast cancer: recent advances and combination therapeutic approaches. Breast Cancer (Dove Med Press). 2019 Jan 17;11:53–69.
- Mayer IA, Dent R, Tan T, Savas P, Loi S. Novel Targeted Agents and Immunotherapy in Breast Cancer. American Society of Clinical Oncology Educational Book. 2017 May 1;(37):65–75.
- 241. Gonzalez H, Hagerling C, Werb Z. Roles of the immune system in cancer: from tumor initiation to metastatic progression. Genes Dev. 2018 Jan 10;32(19–20):1267–84.
- 242. Autengruber A, Gereke M, Hansen G, Hennig C, Bruder D. Impact of enzymatic tissue disintegration on the level of surface molecule expression and immune cell function. Eur J Microbiol Immunol (Bp). 2012 Jun;2(2):112–20.
- 243. Kondělková K, Vokurková D, Krejsek J, Borská L, Fiala Z, Ctirad A. Regulatory T cells (TREG) and their roles in immune system with respect to immunopathological disorders. Acta Medica (Hradec Kralove). 2010;53(2):73–7.

- 244. Khaja ASS, Toor SM, Salhat HE, Faour I, Haq NU, Ali BR, et al. Preferential accumulation of regulatory T cells with highly immunosuppressive characteristics in breast tumor microenvironment. Oncotarget. 2017 Mar 25;8(20):33159–71.
- 245. McBride JA, Striker R. Imbalance in the game of T cells: What can the CD4/CD8 T-cell ratio tell us about HIV and health? PLoS Pathog. 2017 Nov 2;13(11).
- 246. Blair PA, Noreña LY, Flores-Borja F, Rawlings DJ, Isenberg DA, Ehrenstein MR, et al. CD19(+)CD24(hi)CD38(hi) B cells exhibit regulatory capacity in healthy individuals but are functionally impaired in systemic Lupus Erythematosus patients. Immunity. 2010 Jan 29;32(1):129–40.
- 247. Schwartz M, Zhang Y, Rosenblatt JD. B cell regulation of the anti-tumor response and role in carcinogenesis. Journal for ImmunoTherapy of Cancer. 2016 Jul 19;4(1):40.
- 248. Sarvaria A, Madrigal JA, Saudemont A. B cell regulation in cancer and anti-tumor immunity. Cell Mol Immunol. 2017 Aug;14(8):662–74.
- Hartley G, Regan D, Guth A, Dow S. Regulation of PD-L1 expression on murine tumorassociated monocytes and macrophages by locally produced TNF-α. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2017 Apr;66(4):523–35.
- Jiang X, Wang J, Deng X, Xiong F, Ge J, Xiang B, et al. Role of the tumor microenvironment in PD-L1/PD-1-mediated tumor immune escape. Mol Cancer. 2019 Jan 15;18.
- 251. Castro F, Cardoso AP, Gonçalves RM, Serre K, Oliveira MJ. Interferon-Gamma at the Crossroads of Tumor Immune Surveillance or Evasion. Front Immunol. 2018;9.
- 252. Sobral-Leite M, Van de Vijver K, Michaut M, van der Linden R, Hooijer GKJ, Horlings HM, et al. Assessment of PD-L1 expression across breast cancer molecular subtypes, in relation to mutation rate, BRCA1-like status, tumor-infiltrating immune cells and survival. Oncoimmunology. 2018 Sep 11;7(12)
- Pessina A, Croera C, Bayo M, Malerba I, Passardi L, Cavicchini L, et al. A methylcellulose microculture assay for the in vitro assessment of drug toxicity on granulocyte/macrophage progenitors (CFU-GM). Altern Lab Anim. 2004 Mar;32(1):17– 23.
- 254. Acuff BR, Cohen JJ. An in vitro assay for T lymphocyte progenitors (CFU-preT). Journal of Supramolecular Structure. 1980;14(2):215–22.
- 255. Peters CE, Woodside SM, Eaves AC. Isolation of Subsets of Immune Cells. In: Kalyuzhny AE, editor. Handbook of ELISPOT: Methods and Protocols. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press; 2005. p. 95–115.

- 256. Carlsson B, Forsberg O, Bengtsson M, Tötterman TH, Essand M. Characterization of human prostate and breast cancer cell lines for experimental T cell-based immunotherapy. Prostate. 2007 Mar 1;67(4):389–95.
- 257. Boyiadzis MM, Dhodapkar MV, Brentjens RJ, Kochenderfer JN, Neelapu SS, Maus MV, et al. Chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T therapies for the treatment of hematologic malignancies: clinical perspective and significance. Journal for ImmunoTherapy of Cancer. 2018 Dec 4;6(1):137.
- 258. Levine BL, Miskin J, Wonnacott K, Keir C. Global Manufacturing of CAR T Cell Therapy. Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev. 2016 Dec 31;4:92–101.
- 259. Milone MC, Bhoj VG. The Pharmacology of T Cell Therapies. Mol Ther Methods Clin Dev. 2018 Jan 31;8:210–21.
- 260. Kenderian SS, Porter DL, Gill S. Chimeric Antigen Receptor T Cells and Hematopoietic Cell Transplantation: How Not to Put the CART Before the Horse. Biology of Blood and Marrow Transplantation. 2017 Feb 1;23(2):235–46.
- 261. Peoples GE. Improving the outcomes of checkpoint inhibitors in breast cancer. The Lancet Oncology. 2019 Mar 1;20(3):316–8.
- 262. Savas P, Virassamy B, Ye C, Salim A, Mintoff CP, Caramia F, et al. Single-cell profiling of breast cancer T cells reveals a tissue-resident memory subset associated with improved prognosis. Nat Med. 2018 Jul;24(7):986–93.
- 263. Liyanage UK, Moore TT, Joo H-G, Tanaka Y, Herrmann V, Doherty G, et al. Prevalence of Regulatory T Cells Is Increased in Peripheral Blood and Tumor Microenvironment of Patients with Pancreas or Breast Adenocarcinoma. The Journal of Immunology. 2002 Sep 1;169(5):2756–61.
- 264. Leong PP, Mohammad R, Ibrahim N, Ithnin H, Abdullah M, Davis WC, et al. Phenotyping of lymphocytes expressing regulatory and effector markers in infiltrating ductal carcinoma of the breast. Immunology Letters. 2006 Feb 15;102(2):229–36.
- 265. Botting RA, Bertram KM, Baharlou H, Sandgren KJ, Fletcher J, Rhodes JW, et al. Phenotypic and functional consequences of different isolation protocols on skin mononuclear phagocytes. J Leukoc Biol. 2017 Jun;101(6):1393–403.
- 266. Autengruber A, Gereke M, Hansen G, Hennig C, Bruder D. Impact of enzymatic tissue disintegration on the level of surface molecule expression and immune cell function. Eur J Microbiol Immunol (Bp). 2012 Jun;2(2):112–20.
- 267. Swoboda A, Nanda R. Immune Checkpoint Blockade for Breast Cancer. Cancer Treat Res. 2018;173:155–65.

- Hartley GP, Chow L, Ammons DT, Wheat WH, Dow SW. Programmed Cell Death Ligand 1 (PD-L1) Signaling Regulates Macrophage Proliferation and Activation. Cancer Immunol Res. 2018 Oct 1;6(10):1260–73.
- 269. Bissell MJ, Kenny PA, Radisky DC. Microenvironmental Regulators of Tissue Structure and Function Also Regulate Tumor Induction and Progression: The Role of Extracellular Matrix and Its Degrading Enzymes. Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol. 2005;70:343–56.
- 270. Lee GY, Kenny PA, Lee EH, Bissell MJ. Three-dimensional culture models of normal and malignant breast epithelial cells. Nat Methods. 2007 Apr;4(4):359–65.
- 271. Chatterjee S, Bhat V, Berdnikov A, Liu J, Zhang G, Buchel E, et al. Paracrine Crosstalk between Fibroblasts and ER+ Breast Cancer Cells Creates an IL1β-Enriched Niche that Promotes Tumor Growth. iScience. 2019 Sep 27;19:388–401.
- 272. Dudley AC. Tumor Endothelial Cells. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. 2012 Mar;2(3).
- 273. Pearson JD. Normal endothelial cell function. Lupus. 2000;9(3):183-8.
- 274. Dudley ME, Rosenberg SA. Adoptive-cell-transfer therapy for the treatment of patients with cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2003 Sep;3(9):666–75.
- 275. Blomberg OS, Spagnuolo L, de Visser KE. Immune regulation of metastasis: mechanistic insights and therapeutic opportunities. Dis Model Mech. 2018 Oct 1;11(10).
- 276. Zacharakis N, Chinnasamy H, Black M, Xu H, Lu Y-C, Zheng Z, et al. Immune recognition of somatic mutations leading to complete durable regression in metastatic breast cancer. Nat Med. 2018;24(6):724–30.